

POLK COUNTY COMMISSIONERS COURT

JULY 8, 2003 10:00 A.M.

Polk County Courthouse, 3rd floor

2003-058

Livingston, Texas

NOTICE

ls hereby given that a regular meeting of the Polk County Commissioners Court will be held on the date stated above, at which time the following subjects will be discussed;

Agenda topics

- CALL TO ORDER.
- PUBLIC COMMENTS / INFORMATIONAL REPORTS

NEW BUSINESS

- APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE (REGULAR) MEETING OF JUNE 24, 2003.
- CONSIDER RENEWAL OF JACKSON BUILDING LEASE (OCT. 1, 2003 SEPT. 30, 2004)
- CONSIDER ANY AND ALL NECESSARY ACTION RELATING TO RE-BID # 2003-08, "SALE OF USED OSHKOSH MILITARY TRUCK"
- CONSIDER ANY AND ALL NECESSARY ACTION RELATING TO RE-BID # 2003-07, "REPAIR /REPLACE BRIDGES, PCT. 3".
- CONSIDER ANY AND ALL NECESSARY ACTION RELATING TO BID # 2003-10, "PURCHASE OF USED CRAWLER DOZER, PCT. 2".
- CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ORDER AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF TIME WARRANT FOR ROAD & BRIDGE, PCT 2 PURCHASE OF USED CRAWLER/DOZER IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED SUCCESSFUL BID AMOUNT, AT AN INTEREST RATE NOT TO EXCEED 5% WITH SAID TIME WARRANT PAYABLE FROM THE LEVY OF AN ANNUAL AD VALOREM TAX, WITHIN THE LIMITATIONS PRESCRIBED BY LAW, UPON ALL TAXABLE PROPERTY WITHIN THE COUNTY, WITH THE FINAL MATURITY BEING FIVE (5) YEARS BROW THE DATE OF ISSUANCE. FROM THE DATE OF ISSUANCE.
- DISCUSSION AND CONSIDERATION OF ANY NECESSARY ACTION RELATING TO COUNTY FINANCIAL POLICIES, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO ESTABLISHING OF A FUND BALANCE POLICY AND THE TRANSFER OF FUNDS.
- Consider approval of texas vine grant contract with office of the attorney general and related service agreement with appriss, inc. for crime victim information.
- CONSIDER APPROVAL TO ADVERTISE FOR REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR INMATE MEDICAL SERVICES.
- CONSIDER APPROVAL OF UPDATED POLK COUNTY MASTER STREET ADDRESS GUIDE (MSAG).
- 13. CONSIDER PCT. 2 PERMANENT ROAD FUND EXPENDITURES.
- 14. CONSIDER APPROVAL TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR CERTAIN ANNUAL COUNTY PURCHASES.
- CONSIDER REQUEST OF PEDIGO FURNITURE FOR AMENDMENT TO LEASE AGREEMENT FOR STORAGE SPACE IN MILL STREET PROPERTY (OLD PEDIGO FURNITURE BLDG.) ON 30 DAY BASIS. 15.
- CONSIDER COUNTY CLERK'S REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF EARLY VOTING SCHEDULE FOR SEPTEMBER 13, 2003 ELECTION DATE (CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENTS). 16.
- CONSIDER APPROVAL OF BUDGET AMENDMENTS #2003-17, AS FOLLOWS;
 - Record use of General Fund Balance for increased Autopsy expenditures in the arm
 - Record DA reimbursement for Automotive Maintenance in the amount of \$42.96

Deputy, رسے

- Record TRA reimbursement revenue and related Sheriff's Patrol expenses in the amount of \$13,460.00
- Record RB#2 Reimbursement revenue and related Construction expense in the amount of \$392/45.
- Record use of Waste Management Fund Balance and related Gas Monitoring expense in the amount of \$9,383 kg.
- CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SCHEDULE OF BILLS.
- 19. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ACTION FORMS.

ADJOURN

Posted: July 01, 2003

COUNTY CLERK RECOR ڢ Oleans

至

I, the undersigned County Clerk, do hereby certify that the above Notice of Meeting of the Polk County Commissioners Court is a true a correct copy of said Notice and that I posted a true and correct copy of said Notice in the Polk County Courthouse at a place read accessible to the general public at all times on Tuesday, July 01, 2003 and that said Notice remained so posted continuously for at least hours preceding the scheduled time of said Meeting.

BARBARA MIDDLETION, COUNTY CLERK

BY:

harrowlan

Page I



July 8, 2003
10:00 a.m.

COMMISSIONERS COURT

of Polk County, Texas

County Courthouse, 3rd floor

Livingston, Texas



ADDENDUM to Posting # 2003 - 058

The following will serve to amend the Agenda of the Commissioners Court Meeting scheduled for July 8, 2003 at 10:00 A.M.

AMEND TO ADD;

20. RECEIVE COUNTY AUDITOR'S MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT.

21. CONSIDER DISTRICT ATTORNEY REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AN APPLICATION TO THE VICTIM COORDINATOR AND LIASON GRANT PROGRAM OF THE OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL OF TEXAS.

Dated: Thursday, July 3, 2003.

Comprissioners Court of Polk County, Texas

Moupou

John P. Thompson, County Judge

I, the undersigned County Clerk, do hereby certify that the above Addendum to the Notice of Meeting of the Polk County Commissioners Court is a true and correct copy of said Addendum and that I posted a true and correct copy of said Addendum at the door of the Polk County Courthouse at a place readily accessible to the general public at all times on Thursday, July 3, 2003 and that said Addendum remained so posted continuously for at least 72 hours preceding the scheduled time of said Meeting.

BARBARA-MIDDLETON, COUNTY CLERK

Deputy

BARBARA MIDDLE FOH
POTK COUNTY CLEUK

FILED FOR RECORD
2003 JUL -3 PM 4: 11

Commissioner Smith-Absent

STATE OF TEXAS }

COUNTY OF POLK }

"COMMISSIONERS COURT" POSTING # 2003 - 058

BE IT REMEMBERED ON THIS THE 8th DAY OF JULY, 2003
THE HONORABLE COMMISSIONERS COURT MET IN "REGULAR" CALLED
MEETING WITH THE FOLLOWING OFFICERS AND MEMBERS PRESENT,
TO WIT;

HONORABLE JUDGE JOHN P. THOMPSON, COUNTY JUDGE, PRESIDING: BOB WILLIS-COMMISSIONER PCT#1, JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS - COUNTY COMMISSIONER PCT #3, C.T. "Tommy" OVERSTREET - COUNTY COMMISSIONER PCT #4, BARBARA MIDDLETON - COUNTY CLERK & B.L. DOCKENS - COUNTY AUDITOR, THE FOLLOWING AGENDA ITEMS, ORDERS, AND DECREES WERE DULY MADE, CONSIDERED & PASSED.

1.WELCOME & CALLED TO ORDER BY JUDGE JOHN P.THOMPSON AT 10:00 AM. OPENING PRAYER WAS GIVEN BY REV. FRED ALFORD OF BLANCHARD BAPTIST CHURCH.

2. PUBLIC COMMENTS:

A. DEE SCHMICK OF PRECINCT #1, REQUESTING ASSISTANCE FOR ROAD REPAIRS IN HER SUBDIVISION. SHE ASKED COMMISSIONER WILLIS HOW MUCH THE PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOC. WOULD NEED TO CONTRIBUTE ON FUNDING FOR PAVING AND OR REPAIRS TO THE ROADS ON A PERMANENT BASIS.

INFORMATIONAL REPORTS:

- A. COUNTY CLERK, BARBARA MIDDLETON REPORTED THAT SHE AND KATHY CLIFTON, DISTRICT CLERK JUST ATTENDED THE 108th COUNTY & DISTRICT CLERKS' ANNUAL CONFERENCE IN GALVESTON. THEY WILL EACH RECEIVE 14-HOURS OF CONTINUING EDUCATION CREDIT.
- B. TAX ASSESSOR/COLLECTOR, BID SMITH REPORTED THAT DELINQUENT TAX NOTICES WILL BE MAILED SOON.
- C. JUDGE THOMPSON REPORTED THE BRIDGE REPLACEMENT ON FM-2457 PCT #1 (BLANCHARD COMMUNITY) IS SCHEDULED TO BE COMPLETED BETWEEN JULY 15th AND THE 1st OF AUGUST, PER THE TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION LUFKIN OFFICE.

 JUDGE THOMPSON ALSO COMMENTED ON ALL THE 4th OF JULY ANNUAL PARADES AND FIREWORKS SHOW. HE THANKED ALL THE PEOPLE THAT WORKED VERY HARD TO PUT ON THE COUNTY-WIDE CELEBRATION AT ONALASKA, LAKESIDE MARINA, & COMMENDED THE ONALASKA FIRE DEPARTMENT FOR THE ANNUAL FIREWORKS SHOW.
- 3. MOTIONED BY JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET TO APPROVE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 24th REGULAR MEETING. ALL VOTING YES.

49 PAGE 676

VOL.

- 4. MOTIONED BY JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS TO APPROVE THE RENEWAL OPTION OF JACKSON BUILDING LEASE FOR ONE YEAR (OCT. 1, 2003 TO SEPT 30, 2004).
 ALL VOTING YES.
- 5. MOTIONED BY JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET TO "REJECT" ALL BIDS RECEIVED FOR RE-BID #2003-08 "SALE OF USED OSHKOSH MILITARY TRUCK BY PRECINCT #3."
 ALL VOTING YES.
- 6. MOTIONED BY JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, THE AWARD BID #2003-07 "REPAIR / REPLACE BRIDGES PRECINCT #3" TO DAVIS & BROWN CONSTRUCTION, IN THE AMOUNT OF \$ 8, 259.00 FOR KENNEDY ROAD & \$ 19,300.00 FOR SHERMAN ROAD. ALL VOTING YES.
- 7. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET APPROVAL TO AWARD BID #2003-10 "PURCHASE OF USED CRAWLER / DOZER FOR PRECINCT #2" TO MUSTANG TRACTOR IN THE AMOUNT OF \$ 58,800.00.
 ALL VOTING YES.
- 8. MOTIONED BY JAMES J. "Buddy" PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET APPROVAL OF "ORDER" AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF TIME WARRANT FOR ROAD & BRIDGE PRECINCT #2 PURCHASE OF USED CRAWLER/DOZER IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED \$58,800.00, AT AN INTEREST RATE NOT TO EXCEED 5%, WITH SAID TIME WARRANT PAYABLE FROM THE LEVY OF AN ANNUAL AD VALOREM TAX, WITHIN THE LIMITATIONS PRESCRIBED BY LAW, UPON ALL TAXABLE PROPERTY WITHIN THE COUNTY, WITH THE FINAL MATURITY BEING FIVE (5) YEARS FROM THE DATE OF ISSUANCE. ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 9. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, TO APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATION OF BOB DOCKENS (COUNTY AUDITOR) TO TRANSFER FUNDS (\$1,200,000.00) FROM ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES ACCOUNT TO GENERAL FUND, ALLOWING THE AUDITOR TO PREPARE GUIDELINES FOR ESTABLISHING A FUND BALANCE POLICY FOR CASH FLOW NEEDED TO PAY EMERGENCY OR CONTINGENCY ITEMS, AND PRESENT THEM FOR REVIEW AT NEXT COMMISSIONERS COURT. ALL VOTING YES.
- 10. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS APPROVAL OF TEXAS VINE GRANT CONTRACT WITH OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL AND RELATED SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH APPRISS, INC. FOR CRIME VICTIM INFORMATION.

 ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 11. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, APPROVAL TO ADVERTISE FOR REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR INMATE MEDICAL SERVICES.
 ALL VOTING YES.

12. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET TO APPROVE UPDATED POLK COUNTY MASTER STREET ADDRESS GUIDE (MSAG).

ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)

- 13. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, TO APPROVE PCT#2 PERMANENT ROAD FUND EXPENDITURES OF \$7,500.00 FOR YAUPON COVE AND \$22,536.00 FOR JACK SPROTT RD. ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 14. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, APPROVAL TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS FOR CERTAIN ANNUAL COUNTY PURCHASES.
 (Oil, gas & diesel / Tires & Tubes / Road Materials / Pest Control / Insurances) ALL VOTING YES.
- 15. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET TO APPROVE THE REQUEST OF PEDIGO FURNITURE FOR AMENDMENT TO LEASE AGREEMENT FOR STORAGE SPACE IN BUILDING AT 109 W.MILL STREET (OLD PEDIGO FURNITURE BLDG) ON A 30 DAY BASIS. ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 16. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET APPROVAL OF EARLY VOTING SCHEDULE FOR SEPTEMBER 13, 2003 "CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENT" ELECTION, AS REQUESTED BY THE COUNTY CLERK.

 ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 17. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, TO APPROVE BUDGET AMENDMENTS #2003-17 AND #2003-17(A). ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)

18. MOTIONED BY BOB WILLIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, APPROVAL AND PAYMENT OF BILLS BY SCHEDULE, PLUS ADDENDUMS.

ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)

	(ODD III IIIOIIDD)	
DATE	AMOUNT	CHECK NUMBERS
6/19/03	\$ 65,263.04	ACH 340 - FICA &W/H
6/19/03	\$ 212,084.89	ACH 341 - PAYROLL
6/26/03	\$ 36,623.00	ACH 342 - School Fund
6/18/03	\$ 63,797.79	179749 - 179754
6/19/03	\$ 6,707.37	179755 - 179773
6/24/03	\$ 1,933.47	179774 - 179777
6/24/03	\$ 147, 587.59	179778 - 179807
6/24/03	\$ 426.00	179808 - 179856
6/24/03	\$ 546.00	179857 - 179909

DATE	AMOUNT	CHECK NUMBERS
6/24/03	\$ 774.00	179910 - 179961
6/24/03	\$ 174.00	179962 - 179978
6/24/03	\$ 1,158.00	179979 - 180061
6/26/03	\$ 858.50	180062 - 180063
6/26/03	\$ 77,012.44	180064
6/26/03	\$ 54,407.21	180065 - 180066
7/1/03	\$ 5,765.76	180067 - 180076
7/1/03	\$ 201,379.82	180077 - 180214
7/8/03	\$ 139,327.52	Addendum

- 19. MOTIONED BY BOB WILLIS, SECONDED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ACTION FORMS (REVISED) LIST. ALL VOTING YES. (SEE ATTACHED)
- 20. MOTIONED BY JAMES J."Buddy"PURVIS, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, TO RECEIVE COUNTY AUDITOR'S MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT. ALL VOTING YES.
- 21. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOB WILLIS, TO APPROVE OF "RESOLUTION" AUTHORIZING AN APPLICATION TO THE VICTIM COORDINATOR AND LIASON "GRANT PROGRAM" OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL OF TEXAS, AS REQUESTED BY THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY JOHN HOLLEMAN.

ALL VOTING YES.

(SEE ATTACHED)

22. MOTIONED BY TOMMY OVERSTREET, SECONDED BY BOBBY SMITH, TO ADJOURN COURT THIS 8th DAY OF JULY, 2003 AT 10:40 A.M. ALL VOTING YES.

ATTEST:

BARBARA MIDDLETON, COUNTY CLERK

C:\barbaram\COMMCRT.2003\JUL08.2003.wpd

JOHN P. THOMPSON, COUNTY JUDGE

VOL. 49 PAGE 679
FILE COPY

AN ORDER AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF \$58,800.00 "POLK COUNTY, TEXAS TIME WARRANT, SERIES PC-RB2-2003-2"

WHEREAS, Polk County, Texas (the "County") has solicited bids for; PURCHASE OF ONE (1) USED CRAWLER DOZER

to be payable from a time warrant; and

WHEREAS, the County has published notice as required by Section 262.025, Texas Local Government Code; and

WHEREAS, no petition protesting the issuance of the time warrant described in the aforesaid notice, signed by at least 5% of the qualified voters of the County, has been presented to or filed with the County Clerk or any other County official on or prior to the date of the passage of this Order; and

WHEREAS, the Polk County Commissioners Court (the "Commissioners Court") hereby finds and determines that the time warrant described in said notice should be issued at this time.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED BY THE COMMISSIONERS COURT OF POLK COUNTY, TEXAS:

Section 1. DEFINITIONS. Unless otherwise expressly provided or unless the context clearly requires otherwise in this Order, the following terms shall have the meanings specified below:

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, including the regulations and published rulings thereunder.

"Commissioners Court" means the Commissioners Court of the County.

"County" means Polk County, Texas.

"Date of Delivery" means the date the Time Warrant is delivered to the Initial Purchaser.

"Initial Purchaser" means the vendor appearing in the Time Warrant attached as Exhibit "A."

"Interest and Sinking Fund" means the interest and sinking fund established by Section 5 of this Order.

"Interest Payment Date" means the date upon which interest on the Time Warrant is scheduled to be paid until the date of maturity or prior redemption.

"Register" means the register specified in Section 4 of this Order.

"Registered Owner" means the person who is the registered owner of a Time Warrant, as shown in the Register.

"Time Warrant" means the Time Warrant authorized to be issued by Section 2 of this Order, and includes all substitute Time Warrants exchanged therefor, as well as all other substitute Time Warrants and replacement Time Warrants issued pursuant to this Order.

Section 2. AUTHORIZATION, AMOUNT AND PURPOSE OF TIME WARRANT. The County's Time Warrant is hereby authorized to be issued in the aggregate principal amount and for the purpose set forth in the Time Warrant attached hereto as Exhibit "A."

Section 3. GENERAL TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF TIME WARRANT.

- (a) <u>Dates, Denominations, Maturities, and Interest Rates</u>. There shall be issued, sold, and delivered a single Time Warrant, in fully registered form, without interest coupons, payable to the Initial Purchaser as provided in Exhibit "A."
- (b) Additional Provisions. The Time Warrant (i) may be transferred and assigned, (v) may be converted and exchanged for another Time Warrant, (vi) shall have the characteristics, (vii) shall be signed, sealed, executed, and authenticated, (viii) shall be payable as to the principal and interest, and (ix) shall be administered, and the County Treasurer and the County shall have certain duties and responsibilities with respect to the Time Warrant, all as provided, and in the manner and to the effect as required or indicated, in the Time Warrant attached as Exhibit "A."
- (c) Optional Redemption. The County reserves the option to redeem the Time Warrant prior to its stated maturity, at the option of the County, in whole only, on any date after the Date of Delivery to the Initial Purchaser, at the redemption price of par, together with accrued interest to the date of redemption.
- (d) <u>Notice of Redemption to Owners</u>. The County Treasurer shall give notice of any redemption of the Time Warrant by sending notice by first class United States mail, postage prepaid, not less than thirty (30) days before the date fixed for redemption, to the Owner of the Time Warrant to be redeemed, at the address shown on the Register.
 - (1) The notice shall state the redemption date, the redemption price, the place at which the Time Warrant is to be surrendered for payment, and, an identification of the Time Warrant to be redeemed.
 - (2) Any notice given as provided in this Section shall be conclusively presumed to have been duly given, whether or not the Owner receives such notice.

(e) <u>Payment Upon Redemption</u>. Upon presentation and surrender of the Time Warrant called for redemption at the office of the County Treasurer on or after the date fixed for redemption, the County Treasurer shall pay the principal of, redemption premium, if any, and accrued interest on such Time Warrant to the date of redemption from the money set aside for such purpose.

(f) Effect of Redemption.

- (1) Notice of redemption having been given as provided in this Order, the Time Warrant called for redemption shall become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption and, unless the County defaults in its obligation to make provision for the payment of the principal thereof, redemption premium, if any, or accrued interest thereon, such Time Warrant shall cease to bear interest from and after the date fixed for redemption, whether or not such Time Warrant is presented and surrendered for payment on such date.
- (2) If the County shall fail to make provision for payment of all sums due on a redemption date, then any Time Warrant called for redemption shall continue to bear interest at the rate stated on the Time Warrant until paid or until due provision is made for the payment of same by the County.

Section 4. COUNTY TREASURER AS REGISTRAR.

- (a) <u>Registration, Transfer. Conversion, and Exchange: Authentication</u>. The County shall keep or cause to be kept at the Office of the County Treasurer in Livingston, Texas books or records for the registration of the transfer, conversion, and exchange of the Time Warrant (the "Register").
- (b) <u>Unclaimed Amounts</u>. Any money deposited with the Treasurer for the payment of the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on any Time Warrant will be subject to the unclaimed property laws of the State of Texas. If any security or interest check shall not be presented for payment within three (3) years following the stated maturity, the amount shall be reported and disposed of by the County Treasurer in accordance with the applicable provisions of Texas law including, to the extent applicable, Title 6 of the Texas Property Code, as amended. Once the County Treasurer has complied with the applicable unclaimed property law, the Holder of such Security shall thereafter look only to the procedures in the unclaimed property law for payment thereof, and all liability of the County and the County Treasurer with respect to such money shall thereupon cease.

Section 5. INTEREST AND SINKING FUND. The "Polk County, Texas Time Warrant Interest and Sinking Fund" (the "Interest and Sinking Fund"), is hereby authorized and shall be established and maintained in a depository bank of the County, so long as the Time Warrant, or interest thereon, are outstanding and unpaid.

Section 6. TAX LEVY. During each year while any of the Time Warrant is outstanding and unpaid, the Commissioners Court shall compute and ascertain a rate and amount of ad

valorem tax which will be sufficient to raise and produce the money required to pay the interest on the Time Warrant as such interest comes due, and to provide and maintain a sinking fund adequate to pay the principal of the Time Warrant as such principal matures (but never less than 2% of the original principal amount of the Time Warrant as a sinking fund each year); and said tax shall be based on the latest approved tax rolls of the County, with full allowance being made for tax delinquencies and the cost of tax collection. Said rate and amount of ad valorem tax is hereby levied, and is hereby ordered to be levied, against all taxable property in the County for each year while any of the Time Warrant is outstanding and unpaid; and said tax shall be assessed and collected each such year and deposited to the credit of the Interest and Sinking Fund. Said ad valorem taxes sufficient to provide for the payment of the interest on and principal of the Time Warrant, as such interest comes due and such principal matures, are hereby pledged to such payment, within the limits prescribed by law.

Section 7. EFFECT OF PLEDGE. Chapter 1208, Government Code, applies to the issuance of the Time Warrant and the pledge of the taxes granted by the County under Section 6 of this Order, and such pledge is therefore valid, effective, and perfected. If Texas law is amended at any time while the Time Warrant is outstanding and unpaid such that the pledge of the taxes granted by the County under Section 6 of this Order is to be subject to the filing requirements of Chapter 9, Business & Commerce Code, then in order to preserve to the Registered Owners of the Time Warrant the perfection of the security interest in said pledge, the County agrees to take such measures as it determines are reasonable and necessary under Texas law to comply with the applicable provisions of Chapter 9, Business & Commerce Code and enable a filing to perfect the security interest in said pledge to occur.

Section 8. SECURITY FOR FUNDS. All Funds created by this Order shall be secured in the manner and to the fullest extent permitted or required by law for the security of public funds, and such Funds shall be used only for the purposes and in the manner permitted or required by this Order.

Section 9. DAMAGED, MUTILATED, LOST, STOLEN, OR DESTROYED TIME WARRANT.

- (a) Replacement Time Warrant. In the event an outstanding Time Warrant is damaged, mutilated, lost, stolen, or destroyed, the County Treasurer shall cause to be printed, executed, and delivered, a new Time Warrant of the same principal amount, maturity, and interest rate, as the damaged, mutilated, lost, stolen, or destroyed Time Warrant, in replacement for such Time Warrant in the manner hereinafter provided.
- (b) Application for Replacement Time Warrant. Application for replacement of damaged, mutilated, lost, stolen, or destroyed Time Warrant shall be made by the Registered Owner thereof to the County Treasurer. In every case of loss, theft, or destruction of a Time Warrant, the Registered Owner applying for a replacement Time Warrant shall furnish to the County and to the County Treasurer such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them harmless from any loss or damage with respect thereto. Also, in every case of loss, theft, or destruction of a Time

Warrant, the Registered Owner shall furnish to the County and to the County Treasurer evidence to their satisfaction of the loss, theft, or destruction of such Time Warrant, as the case may be. In every case of damage or mutilation of a Time Warrant, the Registered Owner shall surrender to the County Treasurer for cancellation the Time Warrant so damaged or mutilated.

- (c) No Default Occurred. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 9, in the event any such Time Warrant shall have matured, and no default has occurred which is then continuing in the payment of the principal of, redemption premium, if any, or interest on this Time Warrant, the County may authorize the payment of the same (without surrender thereof except in the case of a damaged or mutilated Time Warrant) instead of issuing a replacement Time Warrant, provided security or indemnity is furnished as above provided in this Section 9.
- (d) Charge for Issuing Replacement Time Warrant. Prior to the issuance of any replacement Time Warrant, the County Treasurer shall charge the Registered Owner of such Time Warrant with all legal, printing, and other expenses in connection therewith. Every replacement Time Warrant issued pursuant to the provisions of this Section 9 by virtue of the fact that any Time Warrant is lost, stolen, or destroyed shall constitute an obligation of the County whether or not the lost, stolen, or destroyed Time Warrant shall be found at any time, or be enforceable by anyone, and shall be entitled to all the benefits of this Order equally and proportionately with any and all other Time Warrants duly issued under this Order.

Section 10. CUSTODY, APPROVAL, AND REGISTRATION OF TIME WARRANT. The County Judge is hereby authorized to have control of the Time Warrant initially issued and delivered hereunder and all necessary records and proceedings pertaining to the Time Warrant pending its delivery to the Initial Purchaser.

Section 11. REMEDIES IN EVENT OF DEFAULT. In addition to all of the rights and remedies provided by the laws of the State of Texas, the County covenants and agrees that in the event of default in payment of principal of or interest on any Time Warrant when due, or, in the event it fails to make the payments required to be made into the Interest and Sinking Fund or defaults in the observance or performance of any other of the contracts, covenants, conditions, or obligations set forth in this Order or in the Time Warrant, the following remedies shall be available:

- (a) the Registered Owners shall be entitled to a writ of mandamus issued by a court of competent jurisdiction compelling and requiring the County and the officials thereof to observe and perform the contracts, covenants, obligations, or conditions prescribed in this Order; and
- (b) any delay or omission to exercise any right or power accruing upon any default shall not impair any such right or power nor be construed to be a waiver of any such default or acquiescence therein, and every such right and power may be exercised

from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient.

Section 12. FEDERAL TAX COVENANTS.

- (a) The County hereby represents that the proceeds of the Time Warrant is needed at this time in exchange for the item or items set forth in the purposes specified in Section 2 hereof.
- (b) The County will not take any action or fail to take any action with respect to the investment of the proceeds of the Time Warrant or any other funds of the County, including amounts received from the investment of any of the foregoing, which act or omission based upon the facts, estimates, and circumstances known on the closing date, would result in constituting the Time Warrant "arbitrage bonds," within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code, and the County will not take any deliberate action motivated by arbitrage that would have such result.
- (c) The County will comply with the provisions of Section 148(f) of the Code (relating to paying certain excess earnings of investment proceeds of the Time Warrant to the United States) and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
- (d) The County will not take any action or fail to take any action which act or omission would result in the interest on the Time Warrant being includable in gross income for federal tax purposes.
- (e) The County will not take any action or fail to take any action which act or omission would result in the Time Warrant being treated as "private activity bonds" within the meaning of Section 141(a) of the Code.
- (f) The County will not take any action or fail to take any action which act or omission would result in the Time Warrant being treated as "federally guaranteed" within the meaning of Section 149(b) of the Code.

It is the understanding of the County that the covenants contained herein are intended to assure compliance with the Code and any regulations or rulings promulgated by the U.S. Department of the Treasury pursuant thereto. In furtherance of such intention, the County hereby authorizes and directs the County Judge and County Auditor to execute any documents, certificates, or reports required by the Code and to make such elections, on behalf of the County, which may be permitted by the Code as are consistent with the purpose for the issuance of the Time Warrant. In the event that regulations or rulings are hereafter promulgated which modify or expand provisions of the Code, as applicable to the Time Warrant, the County will not be required to comply with any covenant contained herein to the extent that such modification or expansion, in the opinion of nationally-recognized bond counsel, will not adversely affect the exemption from federal income taxation of interest on the Time Warrant under section 103 of the Code. In the event that regulations or rulings are hereafter promulgated which impose additional requirements which are applicable to the

Time Warrant, the County agrees to comply with the additional requirements to the extent necessary, in the opinion of nationally-recognized bond counsel, to preserve the exemption from federal income taxation of interest on the Time Warrant under section 103 of the Code.

Section 13. QUALIFIED TAX-EXEMPT OBLIGATIONS. The County hereby designates the Time Warrant as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" as defined in section 265(b)(3) of the Code. In furtherance of such designation, the County represents, covenants, and warrants the following:

- (a) during the calendar year in which the Time Warrant is issued, the County (including any subordinate entities) has not designated nor will designate bonds or other obligations, which when aggregated with the Time Warrant, will result in more than \$10,000,000 of "qualified tax-exempt obligations" being issued;
- (b) the County reasonably anticipates that the amount of tax-exempt obligations issued during the calendar year in which the Time Warrant is issued, by the County (or any subordinate entities) will not exceed \$10,000,000; and
- (c) the County will take such action or refrain from such action as necessary in order that the Time Warrant will not be considered "private activity bonds" within the meaning of section 141 of the Code.

Section 14. INCORPORATION OF RECITALS. The County hereby finds that the statements set forth in the recitals of this Order are true and correct, and the County hereby incorporates such recitals as a part of this Order.

Section 15. EFFECTIVE DATE. This Order shall take effect and be in full force and effect upon and after its passage.

PASSED AND APPROVED this 8TH day of JULY, 2003.

John P. Thompson

County Judge Polk County, Texas

AI/ESI:

County Clerk

Polk County, Texas

[COMMISSIONERS COURT SEAL]

Exhibit A

TIME WARRANT

Stewat 10

Texas VINE SERVICES AGREEMENT

Polk County



Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 0

VOL. 49 PAGE 688

Table of Contents

	SEKAIC		4
1.	INI	DUCEMENTS; CONSTRUCTION OF AGREEMENT	À
	1.1	Inducements	A
	1.2	Construction of Agreement	7
2.	DE	EFINITIONS	7
3.	TE	RM	2
		Initial Term; Renewal; Cancellation	0
4.	V. 1	TODE	6
	4.1	Sono of Soniese	6
	4.2	Scope of Services	6
		Service Levels	7
	4.3	Acceptance Criteria; Acceptance of Deliverables	7
	4.4	Acceptance of Phases and Stages	8
	4.5	Third-Party Products and Services	8
	4.6	[Section Deleted]	8
	4.7	Additional Services	R
	4.8	Agreement Change Orders	q
	4.9	Substantial Changes and Additional Business Units	0
	4.9.1	Substantial Change in Volume	0
	4.9.2	Additional Business Units	O
	4.10	Analysis and Resolution of Problems in Service Levels	0
	4.11	Performance Reports	0
	4.12	Competitive Assessment	1
	4.13	Technical Change Control	1
	4.14	Technical Architecture and Product Standards	2
	4.15	Productivity and Project Management Tools	2
	4.16	Disaster Recovery	2
	4.16.	1 Appriss Assets	2
	4.16.	2 Customer Assets	2
	4.16.	3 Disaster Recovery Planning Assistance	5
	4.16.	4 Interim Solution during Disruption of Services	3
	4.16.	5 Force Majeure Event1	3
		Satisfaction and Performance Reviews	3
	4.18	New Technology Replacement	3
	4.19	Continuous Improvement and Best Practices	2
	4.20	Dedicated/Shared Environment1	3
	4.21	Information Gathering Practices	7
5.		ELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CUSTOMER AND APPRISS1	4
	5.1	Apprise Vicite to Customer	7
	5.2	Appriss Visits to Customer	4
	5.3	Key Appriss Personnel1	4
	5.4	Appriss Personnel 1	4
	5.5	Removal for Cause1	5
		No Effect on Warrantine	5
	5.0 5.7	No Effect on Warranties	5
	5. <i>1</i> 5.8	Individual Confidentiality	5
		Site Rules and Regulations	
	-	Independent Obligation of Appriss to Continue Performance	5
	-	Subcontractors/Appriss's Agents	Ç
		Customer Access to Appriss Personnel	
		Appriss Personnel and Rates	
	5.13	Holidays and Weekends	Ď
	5.14	Partial Days	6
_	5.15	Appriss's Best Efforts to Minimize Time and Materials Charges	6
6.		USTOMER OBLIGATIONS1	
		Customer Obligations	
	6.2	Continuation of Services	
	6.3	Mechanism to Identify and Avoid Certain Problems	
	6.3.1	Project Managers1	8

6.		18
	3.3 Effect of Appriss's Failure to Identify Certain Problems	18
	3.4 Effect of Customer's Failure to Perform Customer Obligations	10
7.	CUSTOMER REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	10
8.	APPRISS WARRANTIES	10
9.	CHARGES; INVOICING	13 24
9.1	Maximum Liability of Customer	4 1
9.2	Schedule of Payments	21
9.3	Application of Charges	22
9.4	Application of Charges	22
9.5	Most Favored Customer	22
9.6	Right of Set-Off	23
9.7	Out-of-Pocket Expenses	23
	Invoicing Standards	24
9.8	Issuance and Delivery of Invoices	24
9.9	Payment Terms and Conditions	24
9.10	Fee Disputes	24
9.11	Increase in Charges Pursuant to Change Orders	25
10.	RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES	25
10.1	Resolution of Disputes of Invoices	25
10.2	Continuity of Performance	26
11.	INDEMNIFICATION	26
11.1	Indemnification by Appriss	20
11.2	Notice	20
11.3	Intellectual Property Indemnity	20
11.4	Use of Infringing Products	21
11.5	Discontinuation of Payments	27
12.	DEFAULTS AND DEMENIES	27
12.1	DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES	28
12.2	Defaults by Either Party	28
12.3	Remedies of Either Party	28
12.3	No Waiver	28
	Time to Cure	29
12.5	Mitigate Damages	29
12.6	Consequential Damages	29
12.7	Direct Damages	29
12.8	Exclusions	30
13.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	30
13.1	Confidential Information of Customer	30
13.2	Confidential Information of Appriss	31
13.3	Reproduction of Manuals, Documentation and Software	31
13.4	Standard of Care	32
13.5	Individual Confidentiality Agreements	VZ
13.6	Unauthorized Access	2 22
14.	PROPRIETARY RIGHTS	34
14.1	Customer Software	JJ
	Appriss Software	33
14.3	Appries Third-Party Saftyra	33
14.4	Appriss Third-Party Software	33
14.4	Developed Software	34
	Changes and Upgrades to Systems	34
14.6	Documentation	34
14.7	Consents	34
14.8	Work Product	35
14.9	Intellectual Property	35
15.	ASSIGNMENT	36
15.1	Assignment by Appriss	36
15.2	Assignment by Customer	36
15.3	I ransfer of Documentation and Manuals	36
16.	INSURANCE	36
16.1	Appriss Insurance	38

YOL.	49	PAGE	690
------	----	------	-----

16.2	insurance Documentation	37
17.	I ERMINATION	37
17.1	Termination for Convenience	31
17.2	Notice of Change in Control of Appriss	37
17.3	lermination for Cause	27
17.4	Termination for Insolvency	J1
17.5	Other Terminations	20
17.6	Effect of Partial Termination	JQ
17.7	Funding Out	20
18.	AUDIT RIGHTS; RECORDS RETENTION	38
18.1	Duty to Maintain Records	38
18.2	Records Retention	 38
18.3	Audit Trails	30
18.4	Access	30
18.5	Location	30
18.6	Reimbursement	30
18.7	Reports	30
19.	TERMINATION ASSISTANCE	40
19.1	Termination Assistance Services	40
19.2	Divested Entities	41
19.3	Third-Party Consents for Termination Assistance	41
20.	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	41
20.1	Taxes	41
20.2	Compliance with Laws and Regulations	41
20.3	Compliance with Customer Security Policies and Procedures	41
20.4	Independent Contractor Status and General Liability Provision	41
20.5	Publicity	42
20.6	Force Majeure	42
20.7	Notices	42
20.8	Cumulative Remedies	.43
20.9	Amendment	.43
20.10	Non-waiver	43
20.1	Partial Invalidity	43
20.12	Non-hire of Staff	43
20.13	B Successors and Assigns	.43
20.14	Attorney's Fees	.44
20.15	Table of Contents; Headings	.44
20.16	Counterparts	.44
20.17	7 Entire Agreement	.44
20.18	Rights Upon Orderly Termination	.44
20.19	Survival of Representations and Warranties	.44
20.20	Governing Law; Venue	.44
20.21	Covenant of Further Assurances	.45
21.	SERVICES AGREEMENT EXHIBITS	45

SERVICES AGREEMENT

THIS SERVICES AGREEMENT, including all Exhibits and Schedules attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference (the Agreement) is made and entered into as of the _____ day of _____, 2003, by and between Polk County hereinafter referred to as 'Customer' and Appriss, Inc., a Delaware Corporation authorized to do business in Texas with offices located at 10401 Linn Station Road, Suite 200, Louisville, KY 40223 hereinafter referred to as 'Appriss'. Customer and Appriss may be referred to in this Agreement individually as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties."

1. INDUCEMENTS; CONSTRUCTION OF AGREEMENT

1.1 Inducements

Customer is a governmental entity, officer or political subdivision of the State of Texas and desires to provide crime victim notification services to the citizens and residents of [county, Texas]. Appriss is in the business of providing crime victims notification services to states, political subdivisions of states and the federal government.

The Customer expects Appriss to provide substantive notification to victims of crime regarding events relevant to victims of violent crime including but not limited to events in the prosecution, incarceration and release of persons charged or convicted of violent crime in Texas. Customer expects Appriss to notify the interested citizens of these relevant events through prompt automated or personal telephone calls, and /or correspondence regarding events relevant to victims of violent crime including but not limited to events in the prosecution, incarceration and release of persons charged or convicted of violent crime in Texas. Customer expects that victims will be able to register for the notification Services through a single 24-hour toll-free telephone number and to register for the Services through the internet. Customer also expects that victims will to be able to request and receive relevant information by calling the 24-hour toll-free telephone number. Customer expects Appriss to make this Service available to the public 24-hours a day, 365 days per year.

Customer is relying on Appriss's factual representations that it has substantial expertise in providing such Services, and based on such representations, desires Appriss to provide the Services for the protection and benefit of the citizens of the State of Texas.

1.2 Construction of Agreement

The provisions of this Section 1 are intended to be a general introduction to this Agreement, and to the extent the terms and conditions of this Agreement do not address a particular circumstance or are otherwise unclear or ambiguous, such terms and conditions are to be interpreted and construed consistent with the objectives, expectations and purposes stated in this Section 1. All Exhibits and Schedules attached hereto are hereby incorporated by reference herein in their entirety for all purposes.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the inducements, covenants, agreements and conditions herein contained, the Parties agree as follows:

2. DEFINITIONS

Acceptance Criteria shall mean the conditions set forth in Section 4.3 relating to Services and related Deliverables, if any, to be provided by Appriss to Customer, and which collectively are the basis for Customer's evaluation of Appriss's performance of such Services and delivery of related Deliverables in accordance with its obligations under the Agreement.

Customer Assets is defined in Section 6.1(2) of this Agreement.

Customer Equipment shall mean Equipment owned, leased or otherwise under the control of Customer.

Customer Software shall mean Software owned by Customer or licensed to Customer by a party other than Appriss.

Change Order is defined in Section 4.8(B) of this Agreement.

Change Order Procedure is defined in Section 4.8(A) of this Agreement.

Change Order Response is defined in Section 4.8(B) of this Agreement.

Changes is defined in Section 4.8(A) of this Agreement.

Critical Systems shall mean the systems identified as critical by Customer in Exhibit S-01 and Exhibit C-06 to this Agreement.

Deliverable shall mean the Service or related product(s) that Appriss agrees to provide under the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

Documentation shall mean the user manuals and any other materials in any form or medium customarily provided by Appriss to the users of the related Software, and which will provide to users sufficient information to properly operate, diagnose and maintain such Software safely and efficiently.

Developed Software is defined in Section 14.4 of this Agreement.

Equipment shall mean the computers, hardware and related equipment used in connection with the delivery or receipt of Services hereunder, including central processing units and other processors, controllers, modems, communications and telecommunications equipment (including, but not limited to, voice, data and video), cables, storage devices, printers, terminals, other peripherals and input and output devices, and other tangible mechanical and electronic equipment intended for the processing, input, output, storage, manipulation, communication, transmission, and retrieval of information and data.

New Technology is defined in Section 4.18 of this Agreement.

Product(s) shall mean any Equipment, Software, Service, communications hardware or Software, or Supply Item offered by Appriss. For this purpose, "Supply Item" includes any cards, paper, ribbons, magnetic tape, other magnetic storage media, optical media, and similar items that are used or required to operate the Products acquired by Customer under this Agreement.

Service Levels shall mean the required availability, response, response times, or other performance standards of Section 4 of this Agreement.

Services includes but is not limited to the description stated in Section 1 and any programming service, preventive maintenance, remedial hardware maintenance, software maintenance, conversion service, support service or other service provided by Appriss to Customer under this Agreement.

Software shall mean the source code and object code versions of any application programs, operating system software, computer software languages, utilities and other computer programs, and Documentation and other supporting materials thereto, in whatever form or media, used in connection with the delivery or receipt of Services hereunder, including the tangible media upon which such application programs, operating system software, computer software languages, utilities and other computer programs, and Documentation and supporting materials relating thereto are recorded or printed, together with all corrections, improvements, updates and releases thereof.

Appriss Change Order Request is defined in Section 4.8(C) of this Agreement.

Appriss Equipment shall mean Equipment owned, leased or otherwise under the control of Appriss.

Appriss Software shall mean Software owned by Appriss or which is Appriss Third-Party Software.

Appriss Third-Party Software shall mean Software owned by a party other than Customer or Appriss and which is licensed to Appriss.

Termination Assistance Period is defined in Section 19.1(3) of this Agreement.

Time and Materials (T&M) Rate is defined in Section 5.12 of this Agreement.

Term shall mean the Initial Term and Renewal Term, collectively.

TERM

3.1 Initial Term; Renewal; Cancellation

The initial term of this Agreement shall commence on ______ and terminate August 31, 2004. If the Customer has tendered payment on or before August 31, 2004 pursuant to Payment Milestone No. 2 (Production Notice), then Appriss shall continue provide the Services for twelve (12) consecutive months from the date that the Services are actually available to the public (hereinafter referred to as the 'Initial Term'). The Initial Term or any Renewal term is subject to earlier termination and termination in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

Customer, in its sole discretion, shall have the option to renew this Agreement for an additional successive one year terms through August 31, 2007 (hereinafter referred to as the 'Renewal Term') upon the same terms and conditions as set forth herein by providing written notice to Appriss at any time prior to the expiration of the Initial Term. Customer may exercise its option to renew each year by providing a letter advising Appriss of Customer's intent to renew. Such letter notice shall be delivered with the formalities required by Section 20.7 Notices.

In the event Customer does not elect to extend the term of this Agreement, the provisions of Section 20.18 hereof (Rights Upon Orderly Termination) shall apply.

4. SCOPE

4.1 Scope of Services

Appriss has substantial expertise in performing Services and/or providing Products relating to crime victim notification, and agrees to perform such Services and/or provide such Products in a good and workman like manner that meets Customer's objectives as

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 6

VOL. 49 PAGE 694

stated herein and otherwise adds value to and/or improves the performance of Customer's expectations, objectives and purposes as stated in Section 1. The Services are further described in the following Exhibits:

S-01 Service Specification

S-11 Service Level Standards

S-12 Service Performance Reports

V-01 Vendor Certification

Appriss shall provide as part of the Services, the following Customer Deliverables, as explained in Exhibit V-01 Vendor Certification:

C-01 County Questionnaire

C-02 County Implementation Plan

C-03 County Infrastructure

C-04 Application Interface

C-05 Customer Verification Plan

C-06 County Support Document

C-07 County Promotions Package

C-08 Production Notice

C-09 County Web Access

4.2 Service Levels

Services provided by Appriss to Customer shall be performed in accordance with all applicable Service Levels as set forth in Exhibit S-11 Service Level Standards to this Agreement for the first twelve months of the period during which the Services are performed by Appriss. As part of its provision of Services to Customer, Appriss shall provide a methodology for continuous improvement that commits to a regular improvement in the Service Levels throughout the period of Appriss's performance. Without limitation on the foregoing sentence, Appriss shall at a minimum, improve the Service Levels for Services performed for Customer under this Agreement on an annual basis to reflect the higher of:

- a. the same level as the Service Level for the previous year, or
- b. a level equal to the actual service levels attained by Appriss during the previous year.

4.3 Acceptance Criteria; Acceptance of Deliverables

Exhibits C-02 County Implementation Plan; C-03 County Infrastructure; C-04 Application Interface; C-05 Customer Verification Plan; C-06 County Support Document; C-07 County Promotions Package; C-08 Production Notice to this Agreement contain certain Acceptance Criteria for Appriss's performance of Products and/or Services and completion of any related Deliverables as agreed to between the Parties. Customer's obligation to compensate Appriss with respect to the performance of Services, delivery of Products or completion of Deliverables under this Agreement shall arise only after Customer has reviewed such Product, Service or Deliverable, performed such acceptance testing as Customer and Appriss have agreed to, and otherwise established that Appriss

Texas VINE Service Contract

has fully performed its obligations under this Agreement with respect to such Product, Service or Deliverable, and that Appriss is not otherwise in default under the Agreement.

4.4 Acceptance of Phases and Stages

Depending upon the nature of the Equipment, Products or Services and related Deliverables being acquired by Customer from Appriss, the Parties may agree and set forth in Exhibit C-02 County Implementation Plan hereto a schedule whereby Appriss shall perform its obligations according to two or more phases or stages. In such event, each such phase or stage of performance shall constitute a separate obligation of Appriss, the performance of which shall be subject to all remedies available to Customer hereunder in the event the applicable acceptance or approval procedures specified in Section 4.3 are not fully satisfied.

4.5 Third-Party Products and Services

Customer shall have the right to contract with a third party to provide any Products and/or Services related to those being provided by Appriss. In the event Customer contracts with a third party for such Products and/or Services, Appriss shall cooperate with Customer and such third party to the extent reasonably required by Customer, including provision of:

- written requirements, standards and procedures for Customer's systems, interface(s), and operations that are maintained by or interact with the Service provided by Appriss so that the enhancements or developments of such third-party may be operated by Appriss;
- (ii) assistance and support Services to such third party at no additional charge; and
- (iii) access to the Products being utilized by Appriss as may be reasonably required by such third party and approved by Customer in connection with Customer's utilization of such third-party Products and/or Services.

Customer shall require such third parties to comply with Appriss's reasonable requirements regarding operations, data center standards, confidentiality and security. Appriss will provide to such third parties or to Customer upon request copies of any such reasonable requirements regarding operations, interface(s), data center standards, confidentiality and security. Appriss will be solely responsible for the Appriss Gateway infrastructure, hardware and software as defined in Deliverable C03-County Infrastructure.

4.6 [Section Deleted]

4.7 Additional Services

During the Term of this Agreement, Customer may desire to obtain Services from Appriss that are not within the scope of Appriss's obligations hereunder (herein after referred to as the 'Additional Services'). As soon as reasonably practicable and in any event within thirty (30) business days after Appriss's receipt of Customer's request for Additional Services, Appriss shall submit to Customer Appriss's proposal for provision of the Additional Services, including Appriss's proposed charges for the Additional Services. Customer may obtain Additional Services from suppliers other than Appriss in Customer's sole discretion.

VOL. 49 PAGE 696 4.8 Agreement Change Orders

- A. During the Term of this Agreement, Customer or Appriss may propose changes in Appriss's obligations hereunder (other than technical or operational changes described herein or other aspects of this Agreement (the Changes)), and all such Changes shall be implemented pursuant to the procedures set forth in this Section (the Change Order Procedures).
- B. If Customer desires to propose a Change, it shall deliver a written notice to the Appriss Project Manager describing the Change proposal and establishing a reasonable period for Appriss to respond (Change Order). Appriss shall respond to such proposal within the time stated in the proposal by preparing at Appriss's expense and delivering to the Customer Project Manager a written document (a Change Order Response), indicating:
 - (i) the effect of the proposal, if any, on the amounts payable by Customer under this Agreement, which effect shall be determined in the manner set forth in Section 9.9 (Increase in Charges Pursuant to Change Orders) and the manner in which such effect was calculated;
 - (ii) the effect of the proposal, if any, on Appriss's performance of its obligations under this Agreement, including the effect on required service levels;
 - (iii) the anticipated time schedule for implementing the proposal; and
 - (iv) any other information requested in the proposal or reasonably necessary for Customer to make an informed decision regarding the proposal, including the effect of the proposal on Customer's costs and expenses relating to Customer's Obligations.

If Customer accepts the change proposed in the Change Order Response, Appriss shall indemnify and hold harmless Customer from and against any losses, costs or expenses resulting from any inaccurate or incomplete information contained in the Change Order Response, including any unanticipated increases in Customer's costs and expenses under this Agreement or otherwise. A Change Order Response shall constitute an irrevocable offer by Appriss to implement the proposal described therein on the terms set forth therein.

- C. If Appriss desires to propose a Change, it shall deliver a written request (Appriss Change Order Request) to Customer, which shall include the information described in Section 4.8(B) for a Change Order and Change Order Response.
- D. No Change to the Services or any other aspect of this Agreement shall become effective without the written approval of the Customer's designee with actual authority to bind Customer in contract. If Customer elects to accept Appriss's offer set forth in the Change Order Response or the Appriss Change Order Request, as the case may be, any such Change shall thereafter be deemed part of Appriss's obligations hereunder and this Agreement shall be deemed amended accordingly. Under no circumstances shall Appriss be entitled to payment for any work or Services rendered under a Change Order that has not been approved by Customer in accordance with the Change Order Procedures.
- E. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Appriss acknowledges that Appriss is expected to accomplish normal and routine tasks associated with its obligations hereunder within the charges provided for in this Agreement. No Appriss Change Order

Requests for additional chargeable resources will be approved by Customer for tasks which Customer deems to be normal and routine tasks, including Changes resulting from changes in federal, state or other laws, regulations, ordinances or policies.

4.9 Substantial Changes and Additional Business Units

4.9.1 Substantial Change in Volume

In the event Customer's use of the Products and/or Services provided by Appriss substantially decreases or increases in volume during the Initial Term or any Renewal Term, and such change in the volume modifies the characterization of Customer's use of the Services from either mega, Large, medium or small, then on the next renewal cycle, Customer and Appriss shall negotiate and implement an appropriate reduction or increase to the compensation due to Appriss hereunder according to the statewide rate as described in Exhibit V-01. In the event Customer and Appriss cannot agree on the amount of a reduction or increase in such compensation, such dispute shall be submitted to dispute resolution pursuant to Section 10.

4.9.2 Additional Business Units

Customer shall have the right to add or relocate sites, entities, facilities or units under this Agreement. Customer shall share information with Appriss to allow Appriss to determine which resources will be required to meet Customer's needs. Appriss shall: (i) formulate a plan to accommodate Customer's needs, without a disruption in service to Customer, in a cost effective manner, and (ii) submit such plan, including any adjustments to the compensation due to Appriss hereunder (such adjustments being limited to the rates or other pricing in effect under this Agreement for similar Products or Services and according to the amounts stated in Exhibit K-01 Schedule of Payments), for Customer's review. Upon Customer's acceptance of the plan, Appriss may adjust its compensation hereunder accordingly. Customer shall not be obligated to obtain the additional Services or Products from Appriss with respect to any additional site, entity or unit (whether acquired or formed by Customer).

4.10 Analysis and Resolution of Problems in Service Levels

Upon (i) Appriss's failure to provide any of the Services in accordance with the Service Levels and for which the cause of such failure is not immediately identified and cured by Appriss; or (ii) Appriss's failure to provide any of the Services in accordance with the Service Levels on more than three (3) separate occasions for any specific Service, whether or not the cause of such failure is immediately identified and cured by Appriss, Appriss shall: (a) perform an analysis to identify the cause of such failure, (b) correct the failure, (c) provide Customer with a report detailing the cause of the failure, and procedure for correcting the failure, and (d) provide Customer with reasonable evidence that such failure will not recur.

4.11 Performance Reports

Appriss shall develop for Customer's approval a set of performance, utilization and status reports (including error logs) which Appriss shall maintain on a periodic basis as requested by Customer. Such reports shall be provided via an on-line graphical information system or such other means as specified by Customer. Appriss shall submit to Customer drafts of the formats to be used in such reports within thirty (30) days after this Agreement becomes effective, and shall implement such reports within sixty (60) days

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 10

VOL. 49 PAGE 698

thereafter. Appriss shall also provide, on a monthly basis and otherwise as reasonably requested by Customer, system availability statistics, including descriptions of the major incidents or system unavailability or errors during the period covered by the report, and proposed procedures for correcting or preventing same. At a minimum, such reports shall be consistent with the reports described in Exhibit S-12 Service Performance Reports.

4.12 Competitive Assessment

Customer or its designee shall have the right, at any time during the Term, to benchmark any of the Services being performed by Appriss to ensure that such Services are competitive with respect to price, quality, service and technology. Customer may consult with Appriss in advance regarding the definition and specifications of each such Service to be benchmarked, provided that Customer shall finally determine such definitions and specifications.

Appriss shall, at Customer's request, prepare and provide, or cooperate with Customer in the preparation of, comparative information and data verifying the competitive nature of the Services being performed or which may be available from Appriss, in such frequency, methodology and detail as required by Customer. Customer agrees to select an experienced benchmarking company that is not generally considered to be a direct competitor of Appriss.

If the written benchmarking report indicates, in Customer's reasonable judgment, that all or part of the Services provided by Appriss are not competitive with respect to price, quality, service or technology, then Customer shall provide Appriss with a copy of the benchmark results. Appriss shall review the benchmark results and discuss any disagreement with Customer within thirty (30) days after Appriss's receipt of the results. At the end of the thirty (30) day review period, Appriss shall have ten (10) days to adjust its Services and/or related fees to meet the benchmark results or such other standards as the Parties may have agreed to during the review period. If Appriss fails to adjust its Services and/or related fees to meet such results or other agreed upon standards, Customer may terminate the Services covered by the benchmarking.

4.13 Technical Change Control

With respect to any changes in the technical environment and systems used by Appriss to provide the Services, Appriss shall comply with the change control requirements set forth in this Section 4.13. Prior to using any new Software or new Equipment to provide the Services, Appriss shall have verified that the item has been properly installed, is operating in accordance with its specifications, and is performing its intended functions in a reliable manner. Appriss shall make no material change in the technical environment and systems used by Appriss to provide the Services, nor shall Appriss make any change which could adversely affect the function or performance of, or decrease the resource efficiency of, the Services, including implementing changes in technology, without first obtaining Customer's approval, which approval Customer may withhold in its sole discretion.

Appriss may make temporary changes required by an emergency if it has been unable to contact the appropriate Customer Project Manager to obtain such approval after making best efforts. Appriss shall document and promptly report such emergency changes to Customer. Appriss shall move programs from development and test environments to production environments in a controlled and documented manner, so that no changes are introduced into the programs during such activity.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 11

VOL. 49 PAGE 699

4.14 Technical Architecture and Product Standards

In performing the Services, Appriss shall comply with Customer's technical architecture and product standards, unless otherwise expressly agreed by Customer.

4.15 Productivity and Project Management Tools

Appriss shall consult with Customer regarding the use of project management tools, including productivity aids and project management systems. Appriss shall use mutually acceptable project management tools in connection with all Services provided to Customer. The project tasks and project management system will account for associated tasks and all personnel for the performance of the Services by Appriss, including any Customer Obligations and involvement by third parties. Project management tools and productivity aids furnished by Appriss will be made available for use by Customer and personnel of third parties involved in the performance of the Services.

4.16 Disaster Recovery

4.16.1 Appriss Assets

Appriss shall be responsible for disaster recovery and disruption of services within the Scope of Services for all Appriss Assets and Services delivered directly by Appriss. Appriss Assets include but are not limited to the infrastructure (e.g. equipment, hardware, Appriss Software, Appriss Third-party Software, call center and staff) that is located at Appriss' headquarters and Appriss Assets (e.g. equipment, hardware, telephony, gateway personal computer, Appriss Software and Appriss Third-party Software) located at Customer's site. Appriss disaster recovery plans are found in Exhibit S-01 Service Specification.

4.16.2 Customer Assets

Customer is responsible for disaster recovery of all Customer Assets (e.g. booking system(s), facilities, Customer Software or interfaces on Customer's system(s) developed and maintained by Customer).

4.16.3 Disaster Recovery Planning Assistance

At Customer's request, Appriss will participate in an assessment of Customer's disaster recovery requirements and provide for Customer's approval a reasonable set of alternatives for the development of a viable Customer disaster recovery program, and the estimated fees associated with each alternative, and (b) upon Customer's request, certify or participate in the certification of the disaster recovery plan then in effect for each Customer site or facility to which such plan relates.

- Immediately provide Customer with a notice of a disruption of service and direct them to the procedures in C06 for handling such disruption
- 2. Use its best efforts to restore the Critical Systems immediately, but in any event within the period of time set forth in the S11 Service Level Standards. In the event of a disaster, Appriss shall not charge Customer any additional usage fees unless expressly set forth in the disaster recovery plan approved by Customer. Further Appriss shall provide a pro rate refund to Customer for Appriss' failure to comply with this Section.

4.16.4 Interim Solution during Disruption of Services

During any period where services are disrupted from a disaster or from some other cause, the Emergency Override Line (EOL) procedures shall be implemented as described in Exhibit S-01 Service Specification.

4.16.5 Force Majeure Event.

Whenever a Force Majeure Event (as defined in Section 20.6) or a disaster causes Appriss to allocate limited resources between or among Appriss' customers, Customer shall receive no less priority in respect to such allocation than any of Appriss' other customers.

4.17 Satisfaction and Performance Reviews

Customer or its designee shall have the right to develop, adopt and implement on at least an annual basis Customer and/or user satisfaction surveys, Appriss performance reviews, and any other surveys or reviews as deemed appropriate by Customer. The content, scope, method and timing of such surveys and reviews shall be developed by Customer. Appriss shall (i) support such surveys and reviews to the extent requested by Customer, and (ii) work with Customer to increase Customer and/or user satisfaction and Customer and/or user performance on an ongoing basis. At Customer's request, Appriss shall meet with and discuss with Customer the results of such surveys and reviews, and shall prepare a plan for improvement of Customer satisfaction and performance. Such surveys and reviews, and Appriss's assistance to Customer in improving Customer and/or user satisfaction and performance, shall be factors to be considered by Customer in evaluating Appriss's qualifications relative to the performance of additional Services under the Agreement.

4.18 New Technology Replacement

Customer and Appriss recognize that Appriss will develop and market new victim notification Products (New Technology) that are designed to enhance or replace the Products and/or Services provided for in this Agreement. To accommodate each Party's requirements, and subject to the approval of the Statewide Stakeholders workgroup Appriss agrees to include the New Technology as part of its Product offerings within the terms provided for in this Agreement. Customer's acquisition of New Technology will be included in any pricing discounts for Product or purchase volumes stated within this Agreement.

4.19 Continuous Improvement and Best Practices

Appriss shall:

- 1. On a continuous basis, as part of its total quality management process, identify ways to improve the quality, Services, pricing and technology available to Customer hereunder, and
- 2. Identify and apply proven techniques and tools from other installations within its operations that would benefit Customer either operationally or financially.

Appriss shall use commercially reasonable efforts to advise Customer of any new developments relating to its obligations to Customer hereunder, and shall, upon Customer's request, assist in the evaluation and testing of such developments in connection with the performance of such obligations. Without limiting the foregoing, Appriss shall inform Customer of any new Information Technology Services, Products and

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 13

processes Appriss is developing or Information Technology trends and directions of which Appriss is aware which may be relevant to Customer's business.

4.20 Dedicated/Shared Environment

Appriss shall perform its obligations hereunder using Products and/or Services dedicated solely to supporting Customer and other Texas customers, unless otherwise set forth in this Agreement. Appriss may propose during the Term hereof that Customer share such Products and/or Services that are dedicated solely to supporting Customer with other out-of-state customers of Appriss. Appriss shall make no material change in the technical environment and systems used by Appriss to provide the Services, nor shall Appriss make any change which could adversely affect the function or performance of, or decrease the resource efficiency of, the Services, including implementing changes in technology, without first obtaining Customer's approval, which approval Customer may withhold in its sole discretion.

4.21 Information Gathering Practices

Appriss agrees that its acquisition of information on behalf of Customer shall be in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations and shall be in compliance with the ethical principles set forth in Customer's employee handbook, policies or related guidelines for the conduct of its employees.

5. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN CUSTOMER AND APPRISS

5.1 Appriss Visits to Customer

In addition to and without limitation on Appriss' other obligations hereunder, Appriss will, at Appriss' expense and upon request by Customer, visit Customer's designated location as Customer may reasonably request. Appriss personnel will include, but not be limited to, Product development specialists and/or other such technical specialists as requested by Customer.

5.2 Customer's Visits to Appriss

In addition to and without limitation on Customer's other obligations hereunder, Customer may elect, at Customer's expense, to visit Appriss's facilities no less than twice annually. Appriss will make available, at Appriss's expense, technical specialists as determined by Customer and Appriss to discuss Appriss's technical strategic direction. Such visits may include Appriss's development laboratory so that Customer may participate in discussions relevant to the development of new technologies which might be utilized in Customer's Information Technology environment and otherwise to assist in the evaluation of Customer's future needs for Information Technology Products and Services.

5.3 Key Appriss Personnel

Certain individuals will have access to Customer's plans and confidential information as a requirement for fulfilling their duties, and Customer will become dependent on these individuals for advice and expertise (Key Appriss Personnel). Upon at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Appriss, Customer shall be entitled to require Appriss to replace any of the Key Appriss Personnel upon the conclusion of such thirty (30) day period. Such right may be exercised by Customer in its sole discretion, including without limitation upon a determination that any individual simply is not compatible with Customer personnel. Appriss will make it's best efforts to minimize changes in Key Appriss

VOL. 49 PAGE 702

Personnel. Key Appriss Personnel may be temporarily replaced by Appriss for absences due to vacations, illness, accident or other events outside of Appriss's control.

5.4 Appriss Personnel

Customer reserves the right to review Appriss's personnel qualifications for applicability to the requested Services. Customer reserves the rights to perform or to have Appriss provide criminal background verifications for Appriss's personnel. In addition, Customer reserves the right to have Appriss personnel replaced on the account if, in Customer's sole opinion, the person does not meet the qualifications for the task, project or other duties assigned.

5.5 Removal for Cause

Customer may require Appriss to remove an individual immediately from the assignment to perform any task, project or other duties hereunder, for reasons included but not limited to violation of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including the violation of Customer's policies, rules and regulations; violation of local, state, federal or municipal statutes; or where said individual is engaged in activities that could be detrimental to Customer or Customer's personnel. Customer's sole liability to Appriss when Appriss personnel are removed under the provisions of this paragraph will be for the payment of any outstanding valid invoices submitted to Customer by Appriss covering the period to the time of Customer notifying Appriss to remove said personnel.

5.6 No Effect on Warranties

Customer's selection and use (or nonuse) of its rights and remedies regarding Appriss Key Personnel and other Appriss personnel shall not affect in any way Appriss's responsibilities, liabilities, or warranties under this Agreement.

5.7 Individual Confidentiality

Appriss agrees, at the Customer's request, that prior to assigning any personnel to perform any part of Appriss's obligations hereunder, whether or not such individuals are designated as Key Appriss Personnel, such personnel shall be required to execute an Individual Confidentiality Agreement which, upon execution, shall be attached to this Agreement and incorporated herein. Appriss shall cause the agreements to be executed in duplicate, with one (1) copy to be retained by Appriss and the other to be retained by Customer.

5.8 Site Rules and Regulations

Appriss and its employees and agents, while on Customer's premises, shall comply with Customer's site rules and regulations.

5.9 Independent Obligation of Appriss to Continue Performance

Because of the critical importance of the obligations undertaken by Appriss hereunder to the operations of Customer and the substantial expertise (not otherwise possessed by Customer) which Appriss has represented it will utilize in connection with the fulfillment of its obligations and the reliance of Customer on such expertise for the fulfillment of its objectives, Appriss assumes an independent obligation to continue performance of its obligations hereunder in all respects regardless of any dispute that may arise between Customer and Appriss in connection with any claims by Appriss that Customer has materially breached its obligations hereunder.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 15

Such independent obligation shall continue for ninety (90) days from the date upon which Customer receives written notice of such alleged breach from Appriss. Appriss undertakes this independent obligation without prejudice to any rights or remedies it may otherwise have in connection with any dispute between Appriss and Customer.

5.10 Subcontractors/Appriss's Agents

Appriss shall not subcontract any portion of its obligations hereunder without Customer's prior written consent. Customer's consent with respect to any subcontracting shall not relieve Appriss of its responsibility for the performance of any of its obligations hereunder or constitute Customer's consent to further subcontracting.

Appriss shall retain responsibility for the acts or omissions of all of its employees, agents and representatives in connection with the performance of its obligations hereunder. Appriss shall be responsible for all payments to, and claims by, such employees, agents and representatives relating to performance or nonperformance under this Agreement. Customer, in its sole discretion, shall approve all Appriss employees, agents and representatives requiring access to any Customer site or facility.

5.11 Customer Access to Appriss Personnel

Without limitation on any other obligation of Appriss or right of Customer hereunder, Appriss agrees that it shall, upon Customer's request, provide to Customer equal access to Appriss's specialized technical personnel and resources consistent with access provided to Appriss's other customers.

5.12 Appriss Personnel and Rates

Additional Services performed by Appriss Personnel shall be billed at rates not-to-exceed the rates described in Exhibit K-12.

5.13 Holidays and Weekends

In the event that Customer elects to use Additional Services, Customer and Appriss agree that Customer shall not be billed for days worked on holidays and weekends unless prior approval is received from the Customer Project Manager. Customer and Appriss further agree that Customer will not be billed for any Appriss personnel at a daily rate higher than that agreed as the maximum daily rate less applicable discounts.

5.14 Partial Days

In the event that Customer elects to use Additional Services, Customer and Appriss agree that partial days (with a "day" being defined as equal to eight (8) hours work) may be billed when Appriss personnel are not able to work a full day on a regular scheduled day for any reason, or when a full day is not required on a non-scheduled day such as a holiday or weekend (as approved by Customer). Such partial days will be calculated so that Customer will be billed for one fourth (1/4) of a day when Appriss personnel work up to three (3) hours, or one half (1/2) of a day when Appriss personnel work more than three (3) hours but less than five (5) hours.

5.15 Appriss's Best Efforts to Minimize Time and Materials Charges

Appriss shall use its best efforts to complete each assigned task in as economical a manner as possible and to minimize any time and materials charges incurred in connection therewith to the maximum extent possible, consistent with Appriss's other obligations under this Agreement.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 16

6. CUSTOMER OBLIGATIONS

6.1 Customer Obligations

- 1. To the extent allowed by law or allowed by Customer's other contracts, Customer shall provide Appriss with access to all Customer Software, the use of which is necessary or appropriate in connection with the performance of Services, and will cooperate with Appriss to help Appriss secure the necessary approvals and/or consents from third parties for the use of Software owned by such third parties and the use of which is necessary or appropriate in connection with Appriss's performance of Services.
- 2. All assets owned, leased or otherwise held by Customer during the Term (Customer Assets) shall at all times remain the property of Customer. Appriss shall have access to and use of the Customer Assets and such ability to manage the Customer Assets as may be necessary or appropriate to enable Appriss to perform its obligations properly hereunder.
- 3. To the extent allowed by law or allowed by Customer's other contracts, Customer shall provide Appriss with access to all Customer Confidential Information and other data and information as reasonably requested by Appriss and the use of which is necessary or appropriate in connection with the performance of the Services, and will otherwise cooperate with Appriss in connection with Appriss's performance of the Services.
- 4. Customer shall assign an individual who will act as the primary point of contact for Appriss with respect to each Party's obligations under this Agreement (Customer Project Manager as further defined in Section 6.3.1).
- 5. Customer shall provide those Appriss personnel to whom Customer consents with access to Customer sites or facilities during normal working hours as is appropriate to its responsibilities hereunder upon compliance with all Customer security and safety policies of general applicability in effect at such Customer sites or facilities. If Appriss personnel require access to a Customer site or facility outside of normal working hours, Appriss shall request the necessary security clearance from Customer, and Customer shall not unreasonably withhold such clearance.
- 6. Customer shall be responsible for providing, to those Appriss personnel, if any, to whom Customer consents to be located on Customer's premises in connection with the Appriss's performance hereunder, office space and office furnishings, janitorial services and utilities (including air conditioning) in connection with such office space. All such space, furnishings and utilities shall be consistent with those that Customer provides to its own similarly situated personnel. Appriss may not provide Services to other customers from space provided by Customer without Customer's consent. Customer shall have the option during the Term hereof to relocate Appriss personnel located on Customer's premises to another, comparable location or facility.
- 7. Customer shall have no obligations hereunder except as listed in this Section or otherwise specifically set forth herein (Customer Obligations). Customer shall have no other responsibilities or obligations hereunder other than the Customer Obligations which it must perform as a condition to the full and timely performance by Appriss of its obligations under this Agreement. No language or provision of any document or correspondence delivered by Appriss to Customer prior to or

during the Term hereof (including Appriss's Proposal) shall be deemed or construed as expanding, adding to or altering the Customer Obligations.

6.2 Continuation of Services

Customer and Appriss each acknowledge that the provision of the Services as agreed to by the Parties is critical to the business and operations of both Customer and Appriss. Accordingly, in the event of a fee dispute between Customer and Appriss pursuant to which Customer in good faith believes it is entitled to withhold payment or for which either Party in good faith believes payment is due, Appriss shall continue to perform its obligations and Customer shall continue to pay Appriss as set forth in Section 9.7.

6.3 Mechanism to Identify and Avoid Certain Problems

6.3.1 Project Managers

Customer and Appriss shall each designate in writing one individual to serve as its Project Manager during the Term of this Agreement. This individual (Customer Project Manager or Appriss Project Manager as appropriate) shall be deemed to have authority to issue, execute, grant or provide any approvals, requests, notices or other communications required hereunder or requested by the other Party. This authority does not include the authority to amend or modify this Agreement.

6.3.2 Review Meetings and Progress Reports

During the Term hereof, and as requested by Customer's Project Manager, the Customer Project Manager and Appriss Project Manager, as well as additional personnel involved in the performance of this Agreement, shall meet at a location designated by Customer, or at Customer's option, conduct a telephone conference call, to discuss the progress made by Appriss and Customer in the performance of their respective obligations during the period since the most recent meeting for such purpose.

In order to facilitate proper management of the performance of this Agreement, Appriss shall, at each such meeting, provide Customer with a written Notice, sent to the customer return receipt requested and included in the next Statewide Implementation Status Report, in which Appriss identifies any problem or circumstance encountered by Appriss, or which Appriss gained knowledge of during the period since the last such status report (including, without limitation, the failure of Customer to perform, any delay of Customer in performing, or the inadequacy in the performance of Customer of any Customer Obligation) which (i) may prevent or tend to prevent Appriss from completing any of its obligations hereunder, or (ii) may cause or tend to cause Appriss to generate charges in excess of those previously agreed to by the Parties. Before performing any Service that will result in excess charges, Appriss shall identify the amount of excess charges, if any, and the cause of any identified problem or circumstance and steps taken or proposed to be taken by Appriss to remedy same.

6.3.3 Effect of Appriss's Failure to Identify Certain Problems

In the event Appriss fails to specify in writing any problem or circumstance referred to in subsection 6.3.2 with respect to the period during the Term hereof covered by Appriss's status report, it shall be conclusively presumed for purposes of this Agreement that no such problem or circumstance arose during such period, and Appriss shall not be entitled to rely upon such problem or circumstance as a purported justification for either: (i) claiming it is entitled to receive any amount (including without limitation damages or

VOL. 49 PAGE 706

additional charges arising out of a breach by Customer of Customer Obligation) with respect to any of Appriss's obligations hereunder in excess of those previously agreed to; or (ii) failing to complete any of Appriss's obligations hereunder. Submission by Appriss of the status reports pursuant to subsection 6.3.2 shall not alter, amend or modify Appriss's or Customer's rights or obligations pursuant to any provision of this Agreement.

6.3.4 Effect of Customer's Failure to Perform Customer Obligations

For any problem or circumstance included in any Appriss status report and which Appriss claims was the result of Customer's failure or delay in discharging Customer Obligation, Customer shall review same and determine if such problem or circumstance was in fact the result of such failure or delay. If Customer agrees as to the cause of such problem or circumstance, then the performance time shall be considered extended for a period of time equivalent to the time lost because of such delay. Other than such extension of time, Customer shall not be liable to Appriss for delay to Appriss' work by the act, neglect or default of the Customer, its agents, employees or designees, or any cause beyond Customer's control.

7. CUSTOMER REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

Customer represents and warrants that:

- 8. It is a county or political subdivision of the State of Texas.
- 9. It has the authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder.
- 10. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly authorized by it.
- 11. It shall comply with all laws and regulations applicable to Customer and shall obtain all applicable permits and licenses required of Customer in connection with its obligations hereunder.
- 12. Subject to Customers duties or responsibilities imposed by law, including but not limited to the Texas Public Information Act, it has not disclosed, nor will it disclose, any Appriss Confidential Information.

EXCEPT FOR THE EXPRESS WARRANTIES MADE OR REFERENCED IN THIS AGREEMENT, CUSTOMER MAKES NO OTHER WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, CONCERNING THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS AGREEMENT.

8. APPRISS WARRANTIES

Appriss represents and warrants that:

- 13. It is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing.
- 14. It has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder.
- 15. It is duly licensed, authorized or qualified to do business and is in good standing in every jurisdiction in which a license, authorization or qualification is required for the ownership or leasing of its assets or the transaction of business of the character transacted by it except when the failure to be so licensed, authorized or qualified would not have a material adverse effect on Appriss's ability to fulfill its obligations hereunder.
- 16. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly authorized by it.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 19

- 17. It shall comply with all applicable laws and regulations applicable to Appriss and shall obtain all applicable permits and licenses required of Appriss in connection with its obligations hereunder.
- 18. It has not disclosed, nor will it disclose, any Customer Confidential Information.
- 19. All software proprietary to Appriss and which is to be used in connection with the Appriss's performance hereunder does not and will not infringe upon the proprietary rights of any third party (except as may be caused by a modification by Customer or Customer's combination, operation or use with devices, data or programs furnished by Customer and not approved or authorized by Appriss).
- 20. It is not a party to any agreement with a third party, the performance of which is reasonably likely to adversely affect the ability of Customer or Appriss to fully perform their respective obligations hereunder.
- 21. It is not a party to any pending litigation, the resolution of which is reasonably likely to adversely affect the ability of Customer or Appriss to fully perform their respective obligations hereunder, nor is any such litigation reasonably contemplated. Appriss agrees to inform Customer in the event any such litigation occurs or becomes reasonably contemplated during the Term hereof.
- 22. It has read and fully understands this Agreement and the Parties' rights and obligations hereunder.
- 23. It has been fully informed of and will comply with all Customer physical security policies and procedures, Customer's policies and procedures regarding security and safeguarding of Customer Confidential Information and other Customer proprietary materials, and Customer's procurement policies and procedure as such policies and procedures apply to Appriss's provision of Products and/or Services hereunder. It will perform all services in a manner that complies with all of the above policies and procedures.
- 24. It has informed all subcontractors of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and such subcontractors have agreed to be bound by such terms and conditions (provided that such agreement shall in no way limit Appriss's responsibility for the performance of Appriss's obligations hereunder).
- 25. It will perform the Services in accordance with high professional standards in the applicable area or areas of expertise required to perform such Services, all Appriss personnel shall be fully qualified to perform the tasks assigned them and shall be in compliance with all immigration laws, and all Appriss personnel shall be legally qualified to work and receive compensation in the jurisdiction in which they are employed. If there are no applicable or recognized professional standards in the applicable area or areas of expertise required to perform such Services, then Appriss will perform all Services in a good and workman like manner, which also is to say that Appriss has completed the job, work or provided the Service and has substantially performed his job, work or provided the Service, for if the job, work or provided the Service is not complete and is not substantially complete, it does not meet the test of being good and workmanlike.
- 26.All Software developed, provided or used by Appriss in performance of the Services shall be compatible with equipment and applicable hardware and software platforms, upgrades and interfaces used by Customer.

- 27. The Services shall be free from defects in performance or material, shall conform strictly to the Service Levels and other requirements of this Agreement, and shall be fit and sufficient for the purposes expressed in, or reasonably inferred from, this Agreement. Without limitation on any other rights of Customer hereunder, Appriss further warrants that in the event of its failure to fulfill all or part of the warranty in this item (15) at any time during the period Appriss is providing Services to Customer, Appriss shall take all necessary or appropriate actions to correct such failure, at no cost to Customer. Appriss will use its best efforts and correct any such failure as promptly as practicable in the most expeditious manner practicable.
- 28. It shall have, as of the effective date of this Agreement and throughout the applicable period of performance of Services, free and clear title to, and the right to possess, use sell, transfer, assign, license, or sublicense, any and all Equipment and software Products that are sold, licensed or otherwise provided to Customer in connection with Appriss's performance of Services hereunder.
- 29. With respect to any Service hereunder, Customer shall be entitled to possess and use such Service during the period in which such Services are being performed by Appriss, without interruption by Appriss or any person claiming by or through Appriss, provided only that Customer shall duly perform its obligations pursuant to this Agreement.
- 30. No software developed, provided or used by Appriss in performance of the Services shall, unless authorized in advance by Customer: (i) contain hidden files; (ii) replicate, transmit or activate itself without the control of a person operating the computing equipment on which it resides; (iii) contain any key, node lock, time-out or other function, whether implemented by electronic, mechanical or other means, which restricts or may restrict use or access to any programs or data developed, provided or used under this Agreement, based on residency on a specific hardware configuration, frequency or duration of use, or other limiting criteria.

Provided and to the extent any program has any of the foregoing attributes, and notwithstanding anything elsewhere in this Agreement to the contrary, Appriss shall be in default of this Agreement, and no cure period shall apply. In addition to any other remedies available to it under this Agreement, Customer reserves the right to pursue any civil and/or criminal penalties available to it against Appriss.

Appriss agrees, in order to protect Customer from damages which may be intentionally or unintentionally caused by the introduction of Illicit Code to Customer's computer network, no software will be installed, executed, or copied on Customer equipment without the express approval of the Customer Program Manager.

EXCEPT FOR THE EXPRESS WARRANTIES MADE OR REFERENCED IN THIS AGREEMENT, Appriss MAKES NO OTHER WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, CONCERNING THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND/OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE.

9. CHARGES; INVOICING

9.1 Maximum Liability of Customer

The parties stipulate and agree that the total liability of Customer to Appriss in consideration of full, satisfactory and timely performance of all its duties, responsibilities, obligations, liability, and for reimbursement of all expenses, if any, as set forth in this

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 21

Agreement or arising out of any performance herein shall not exceed Twenty Six Thousand Eight Hundred Eight AND NO/100 (\$26,808) DOLLARS for the Term of this Agreement. The parties stipulate and agree that any act, action or representation by either party, their agents or employee that purport to increase the liability of the Customer is void, without first executing a written amendment to this Agreement and specifically amending this section. The parties acknowledge and agree that nothing in this Agreement will be interpreted to create an obligation or liability in excess of the funds currently stated in this Agreement.

The parties acknowledge, stipulate and agree that funding for these Services and this Agreement is subject to the actual receipt of grant funds from the Office of the Attorney General and such funds are sufficient satisfy all of Customers duties, responsibilities, obligations, liability, and for reimbursement of all expenses, if any, as set forth in this Agreement or arising out of any performance pursuant to this Agreement. The parties further understand, acknowledge, stipulate and agree that the grant funds, if any, received from the Office of the Attorney General are limited by the term of each state biennium and by specific appropriation authority to the Office of the Attorney General for the subject matter of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the forgoing, Customer at Customer's sole option, may elect to fund the Agreement from sources of funding independent of monies received from the Office of the Attorney General. Such Customer's option shall be made by written notice to Appriss and such notice may only be made by such Customer's officer or employee with such legal and express authorization to contractually bind Customer.

The parties stipulate and agree that Appriss shall not have any third-party or third-party beneficiary claim or cause of action directly or indirectly, for specific performance or money, against the Office of the Attorney General.

9.2 Schedule of Payments

In consideration of full, complete, satisfactory and timely performances by Appriss as contemplated by the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Customer shall pay Appriss according to the terms and conditions of the Agreement and at such times as limited by Section 9, according to Exhibit K-01 Schedule of Payments.

9.3 Application of Charges

Customer will determine the applicability of charges by the following criteria: (i) except as otherwise expressly stated in this Agreement, no Service or related Deliverable shall be deemed to be accepted by Customer and Customer shall have no obligation to Appriss for any payment unless and until Customer has notified Appriss of its acceptance of such Service or Deliverable and all other requirements prerequisite to payment have been complied with as provided for under this Agreement; and (ii) Customer shall not be billed or liable for any charges or expenses other than those charges or expenses stated and expressly authorized in this Agreement.

9.4 Most Favored Customer

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, all of the prices, benefits, warranties and terms granted by Appriss to Customer pursuant to this Agreement are hereby warranted by Appriss to be comparable to, or more favorable than, the comparable prices, benefits, warranties and terms that:

- 31.have been offered by Appriss to any of its other customers for the provision of substantially similar services during the period August 31, 2001 to the effective date of this Agreement; and
- 32. are being offered and/or will be offered by Appriss to any of its other customers for the provision of substantially similar services during the Term hereof.

If at any time during the periods stated in subparagraphs (1) or (2) above, Appriss shall contract, or have contracted, with any other customer for the purchase, lease, rental, license, service, or other delivery of services substantially similar to those to be performed pursuant hereto, on a basis that provides prices, benefits, warranties or terms to the customer more favorable than those provided to Customer hereunder, then:

(i) Appriss shall, within thirty (30) calendar days after the effective date of such other contract, notify Customer in writing of such fact, explaining the more favorable basis in detail; and (ii) regardless of whether such notice is sent by Appriss or received by Customer, this Agreement shall be deemed to be automatically amended, effective retroactively to the effective date thereof, to provide the more favorable prices, benefits, warranties or terms to Customer; provided, however, that Customer shall have the right and option at any time to decline to accept any such change, in which event such automatic amendment shall be deemed to be null and void effective retroactively to the effective date of this Agreement.

Upon Customer's request, Appriss shall provide to Customer a written certificate, signed by an executive officer of Appriss, certifying that this Section 9.4 has not been contravened by any transaction entered into by Appriss since the later of (i) the effective date of this Agreement, or (ii) the date of the most recent certification provided by Appriss pursuant to this Section 9.4. If Appriss fails to provide such a certificate promptly because of a transaction entered into by Appriss contravening this Section 9.4, this Agreement shall be deemed automatically amended in the same manner and subject to the same conditions as described in the preceding paragraph as if Appriss had given notice of such a more favorable transaction.

9.5 Right of Set-Off

With respect to any amount which (i) should be reimbursed to a Party, or (ii) is otherwise payable to the Party pursuant to this Agreement, such Party may, upon notice to the other Party, deduct the entire amount owed to such Party against the charges otherwise payable or expenses owed to the other Party pursuant to this Agreement.

9.6 Out-of-Pocket Expenses

- 33. Except for expenses for travel covered by subsection (2) below, all expenses relating to Appriss's performance hereunder are included in Appriss's charges therefore, and shall not be reimbursed by Customer unless otherwise agreed to by Customer in writing.
- 34. To the extent Customer agrees that to reimburse Appriss for any travel or other out-of-pocket expenses related to services outside the scope of this Agreement, Appriss shall itemize expenses for travel incurred directly in the performance of such services outside the scope of this Agreement. Customer shall reimburse Appriss for its out-of-pocket expenditures for such travel pursuant to subsection (3) below.
- 35.To the extent Customer agrees that to reimburse Appriss for any out-of-pocket expenditure, such expenditure shall be passed through to Customer at actual cost

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 23

with no mark-up. To be eligible for reimbursement, such expenses must be properly documented and incurred by Appriss in connection with its performance hereunder, in accordance with Customer's then-current policy for such expenses; provided, however, that Appriss shall be responsible for travel expenses relating to Appriss's internal operations that are not directly related to performing Appriss's obligations for such services outside the scope of this Agreement, including account management, meetings and seminars.

9.7 Invoicing Standards

Appriss shall render one (1) copy of an invoice not later than one month following the month for which the charges in the invoice accrue. Provided that the amounts covered by the invoice are in fact due and payable by Customer hereunder, each invoice shall be paid in accordance with the provisions of this Section 9. Invoices shall be constructed to reflect the content of the Deliverables and/or services to which such charges relate and the impact of performance levels. Invoices shall differentiate the costs between tangible and non-tangible services and Deliverables on the invoice, and include as a minimum: (i) type and description of Deliverable and Service; (ii) basic charge for each Deliverable and Service; (iii) other charges as applicable; and (iv) total charges.

Appriss shall provide third-party charges for services procured by Appriss and shall provide Customer statistics detailed by category of resource consumption by each Customer entity or unit in such frequency, methodology and detail as may be required by Customer.

Without limitation on the foregoing, Appriss agrees to provide Customer with additional supporting documentation and other information as requested by Customer to verify the accuracy of the invoice.

9.8 Issuance and Delivery of Invoices

Invoices shall be issued and delivered to the entities and units specified by the Customer Project Manager with the pricing detail requested by the Customer Project Manager, and in a format and on the media agreed upon by Customer and Appriss. Customer may change the invoice format, as well as the detail and summary billing formats, and Appriss shall implement such changes as soon as reasonably practicable.

9.9 Payment Terms and Conditions

Appriss shall provide Customer with invoices relating to services provided hereunder following the completion by Appriss and acceptance or approval by Customer of all prerequisites to payment for the relevant services or Deliverables, or, in cases when this Agreement reflects that payment shall be based on a calendar event, upon the occurrence of such calendar event. The last business day of each calendar month shall be the cut-off for services and Deliverables to be invoiced in the next calendar month. For invoices received by Customer by the 15th of a calendar month, Customer shall pay the invoiced amounts or such portions thereof for which Appriss has furnished all requested information and supporting documentation, and which Customer has approved, no later than the 25th day of the month following receipt of the invoice.

9.10 Fee Disputes

In the event Customer disputes all or any portion of an invoice submitted by Appriss, Customer may withhold payment of the amount subject to the dispute; provided, however, that (i) Customer shall continue to pay the undisputed amount when it becomes due and

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 24

payable in accordance with the terms hereof; and (ii) Appriss shall continue to perform its obligations hereunder. The Parties shall resolve the dispute in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 10. No failure by Customer to identify a contested fee or charge prior to payment of the invoiced amount shall limit or waive any of Customer's rights or remedies with respect to such fee or charges, including Customer's right to withhold such disputed amounts from subsequent fees or charges due to Appriss. Unpaid fees or charges that are in dispute shall not be considered a basis for default hereunder.

9.11 Increase in Charges Pursuant to Change Orders

If either Party proposes a Change in or addition to the Products or Services to be provided hereunder pursuant to the Change Order Procedures, the price for such Change or addition shall be determined in the manner set forth below:

- 36. To the extent the proposed Change or addition can be accommodated within the existing level of resources then being used by Appriss in performing its obligations hereunder, and without degradation to Appriss's compliance with all applicable performance requirements, the charges payable by Customer under this Agreement shall not be increased. To the extent a Change or addition proposed by either Party will lower Appriss's cost to perform its obligations fully hereunder, the charges payable by Customer under this Agreement shall be equitably adjusted to reflect such projected cost savings.
- 37. To the extent the proposed Change or additional Products and/or Services are not subject to clause (1) above, Appriss shall quote Customer a charge for such Change or addition equal to Appriss's incremental cost of providing such changed or additional Products and/or Services plus a profit margin on such incremental cost not exceeding the profit margin then charged by other suppliers similarly situated to Appriss to the type or types of Products or Services included in the Change or addition. Appriss shall include with its quote the information used by Appriss to determine its incremental costs and the appropriate profit margin, and a certificate, signed by an executive officer of Appriss, certifying that such quote complies with this clause (2).

At Customer's request, Appriss shall grant to Customer's auditors the information reasonably necessary for Customer to verify such compliance. If Customer's auditors determine that the quote proposed by Appriss did not comply with this clause (2), the charges to Customer shall be equitably adjusted to a rate that does comply with this clause (2), retroactive to the first date on which Appriss provided the changed or additional Products and/or Services, and Appriss shall reimburse Customer for the cost of the audit.

10. RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

10.1 Resolution of Disputes of Invoices

Disputes arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall first be discussed by the Customer Project Manager and Appriss Project Manager. Any dispute that cannot be resolved within five (5) business days at the Project Manager level (or such other date as agreed upon by the Project Managers) shall be referred to Director level personnel of Customer and Appriss. Any dispute that cannot be resolved in ten (10) days at the

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 25

Director level shall then be discussed by the Vice President level personnel of Appriss and an individual at a corresponding level of Customer. Upon notification to this higher level personnel, the Parties may pursue available legal and equitable remedies.

10.2 Continuity of Performance

Both Customer and Appriss acknowledge that the performance of this Agreement is critical to the business and operations of Customer and Appriss. Accordingly, in the event of a fee dispute between Customer and Appriss pursuant to which Customer in good faith believes it is entitled to withhold payment or for which either Party in good faith believes payment is due, Appriss shall continue to perform its obligations hereunder and Customer shall continue to pay undisputed invoiced amounts to Appriss as set forth in Section 9.7.

11. INDEMNIFICATION

11.1 Indemnification by Appriss

Appriss shall, at its sole expense, indemnify and hold harmless Customer, its assigns and its officers, directors, employees, agents and representatives, and any third parties with whom Customer has or may in the future contract with to perform any aspect of Customer's Information Technology business functions, from and against any and all losses, damages, injuries (including death), causes of action, claims, demands and expenses (whether based upon tort, breach of contract, patent or copyright infringement, failure to pay employee taxes or withholdings, failure to obtain worker's compensation insurance, or otherwise), including reasonable legal fees and expenses, of any kind or nature arising out of or on account of, or resulting from, any intentional or negligent act or omission of, or default in the performance of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement by Appriss, its assigns, or its subcontractors, officers, directors, employees, agents or representatives, including but not limited to the breach of any representation or warranty of Appriss.

11.2 Notice

Customer shall give Appriss prompt notice of any claim or liability hereby indemnified against by Appriss and thereupon Appriss shall be entitled to control, and shall assume full responsibility for, the defense of such matter. If Appriss elects to assume such responsibility, it shall so notify the Customer. The indemnities contained herein shall not be deemed to be a waiver of or in limitation of any other rights either Party may have, including but not limited to any rights of indemnity or contribution.

The Customer shall cooperate in all reasonable respects with Appriss and its attorneys in the investigation, trial and defense of such claim or liability and any appeal arising there from; provided, however, that the Customer may, at its own cost and expense, participate, through its attorneys or otherwise, in such investigation, trial and defense of such claim or liability and any appeal arising there from. No settlement of a claim that involves a remedy other than the payment of money by the indemnifying Party shall be entered into without the consent of the indemnified Party. After notice by Appriss to the Customer of its election to assume full control of the defense of any such claim, Appriss shall not be liable to the Customer for any legal expenses incurred thereafter by Customer in connection with the defense of such claim.

If Appriss does not assume full control over the defense of a claim subject to defense as provided in this Section 11.2, the Customer may participate in such defense, at its sole

cost and expense, and the Customer shall have the right to defend such claim in the manner it deems appropriate, at the cost and expense of Appriss.

11.3 Intellectual Property Indemnity

Appriss warrants that each Product and Service furnished by it hereunder, and any program or other software, will not infringe upon or violate any patent, copyright, trade secret or any other proprietary right of any third party or contain the confidential information of any third party. If any claim by a third party against the Party asserting or involving a patent, copyright, trade secret or proprietary right violation involving any Product acquired or provided by Appriss hereunder, then Appriss will defend, at its expense, and will indemnify the Customer against any loss, cost, expense, or liability arising out of such claim, whether or not such claim is successful.

The Customer shall not have liability for infringement to the extent that such claim is based on the use, license, or sale of a Product in combination with other Products (including software) furnished by Appriss, use of the Product in a manner not allowed under any license granted to the Customer, or modification of the Product by the Customer, when without such combination, use, or modification the claim would not have arisen.

11.4 Use of Infringing Products

If an injunction or order shall be obtained against the Customer's use of any such Product or Service by reason of the allegations, or if in Appriss' opinion any such Product is likely to become a subject of a claim of infringement or violation of a copyright, trade secret or other proprietary right of a third party, Appriss will, at its option and its expense:

(i) procure for the Customer the right to continue using the Product; (ii) replace or modify the same so that it becomes non-infringing (which modification or replacement shall not adversely affect the applicable specifications for, or the use or operation by the indemnified Party of, the Product or Service); (iii) if the Product or Service is purchased, and the other options stated are not practicable, repurchase the Product or Service; or (iv) if the Product or Service is licensed, and the other options stated are not practicable, remove such Product or Service from the Customer's site(s) and refund to the Customer any charges paid by the Customer, other than charges for license payments for any actual period of use by the Customer in excess of twenty-four (24) months, and release the Customer from any further liability hereunder.

11.5 Discontinuation of Payments

In no event shall Customer be liable to Appriss for any license or maintenance payments after the date, if any, that Customer is no longer legally permitted to use any Product or Service because of such actual or claimed infringement. If removal or replacement of the Product or Service is required or undertaken pursuant to this Agreement, Appriss shall use reasonable care in the removal or modification thereof and shall, at its own expense, restore the premises as nearly to their original condition as is reasonably possible.

12. DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

12.1 Defaults by Either Party

The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute a default:

- 38. Either Party shall fail to pay when due any undisputed amount due hereunder, and such failure shall continue for a period of sixty (60) days after written notice from one Party to the other; or
- 39. Any representation or warranty made by either Party in this Agreement shall prove to have been false or misleading in any material respect as of the date on or as of which the same was made; or
- 40. Either Party shall fail to perform or observe any representation, warranty, covenant, condition or agreement required by the Agreement to be performed or observed by it, and such failure continues for thirty (30) days after written notice of one Party to the other; or
- 41. Bankruptcy, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, dissolution, liquidation or other proceedings shall be instituted by or against either Party or all or any substantial part of its property under any federal or state law, and such proceedings shall continue for sixty (60) days.

12.2 Remedies of Either Party

If a default by either Party shall occur and be continuing, the other Party shall have the following remedies except as set forth in Section 5.9:

- 42. Terminate this Agreement and return any and all Products covered hereunder to the Party furnishing same, in the same manner as contemplated for return of such Product(s) at the end of the Product's term, except that such return shall be at the sole expense of the defaulting Party; and/or
- 43. By written notice to the defaulting Party declare this Agreement to be terminated, without prejudice to either Party's rights in respect to the obligations then accrued and remaining unsatisfied; and/or
- 44. Pursue the recovery of actual damages arising out of such default, subject to the limitations set forth in Section 12.7; and/or
- 45. Seek specific performance by the defaulting Party of its obligations hereunder; and/or
- 46. Exercise any other right or remedy that may be available at law or in equity.

12.3 No Waiver

In no event shall the acceptance by Customer, or the application by Appriss, of any service or Deliverable pursuant to this Agreement be deemed to be a waiver by Customer of any of its rights under this Agreement or at law or in equity. Notwithstanding the foregoing, either Party's failure or delay in performing any minor or technical aspect of its performance obligations hereunder shall not be considered as a default under this Agreement unless and until such failure or delay remains uncured for a period of thirty

Texas VINE Service Contract

(30) days following the first occurrence thereof, or recurs repeatedly to the extent that the successful performance of this Agreement may be adversely affected.

12.4 Time to Cure

In addition to the time periods specified herein, above, either Party shall be permitted a period of thirty (30) days to cure any default; provided, however, that if the defaulting Party has commenced the curing of any default, other than a default in the payment of amounts due to be paid by one Party to the other, within the thirty (30) day period so provided and the defaulting Party is diligently and continuously pursuing the curing of such default, the thirty (30) day period shall be extended to permit the defaulting Party to complete the cure.

12.5 Mitigate Damages

Each Party shall in all events be required to mitigate its damages arising from any act or omission of the other Party hereunder.

12.6 Consequential Damages

In no event shall either Party be liable to the other for indirect, incidental, special, or consequential damages arising out of this agreement for the existence, furnishing, functioning, or Customer's use of the Work Product, documentation or tools provided by Appriss. The foregoing limitation of liability shall not apply to: (i) claims for damages in tort against either Party; or (ii) indemnification claims under Section 11. Claims for damages in tort shall be allowed and/or limited according to applicable Texas law.

12.7 Direct Damages

Except as allowed or limited by Section 9, neither Customer nor Appriss shall be liable to the other Party for any direct damages arising out of or relating to its performance hereunder, whether based on an action or claim in contract, equity, negligence, tort or otherwise, for all events, acts or omissions, in an amount to exceed in the aggregate an amount equal to the total amount of fees payable to Appriss during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the occurrence of the event, act or omission in question (the Direct Damages Cap). In the event a Party is liable hereunder for damages in excess of the Direct Damages Cap, the other Party may terminate this Agreement, in whole or in part, without regard to Section 17.3. The following shall be considered direct damages and Appriss shall not assert that they are consequential damages pursuant to Section 12.6 to the extent that they result from Appriss's failure to perform its obligations in accordance with the terms of this Agreement:

- 47. Costs and expenses of replacing lost, stolen or damaged equipment, software and materials; and
- 48. Costs and expenses incurred by Customer to procure from an alternate supplier all or any part of Services or Deliverables the performance of which is the obligation of Appriss hereunder, to the extent in excess of Appriss's charges hereunder; and
- 49. Straight time, overtime or related expenses incurred by Customer, including overhead allocations of Customer for Customer's employees, wages and salaries of additional employees, travel expenses, overtime expenses, telecommunications charges and similar charges, due to failure of Appriss to provide all or any part of the Deliverables or services incurred in connection with (1) or (2) above.

12.8 Exclusions

The limitations of liability set forth in Sections 12.6 and 12.7 are not applicable to (i) indemnification claims as set forth in Section 11; (ii) liability resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of a Party; and (iii) Appriss' liability under Section 13.

13. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

13.1 Confidential Information of Customer

Appriss and its employees, subcontractors, suppliers, representatives and agents shall not (without first obtaining the prior written consent in each instance of Customer) during the Term of this Agreement or thereafter, disclose, make commercial or other use of, give or sell to any person, firm, or corporation, any information received directly or indirectly from Customer or acquired or developed in the course of this Agreement, including, by way of example only, ideas, inventions, methods, designs, formulas, systems, improvements, prices, discounts, business affairs, products, product specifications, manufacturing processes, data and know-how, and technical information of any Customer whatsoever (Customer Confidential Information) unless:

- required to do so pursuant to law (and then only on the entry of a protective order acceptable to Customer);
- (vi) it was rightfully in the possession of Appriss from a source other than Customer prior to the time of disclosure of said information to Appriss hereunder (Time of Receipt);
- (vii) it was in the public domain prior to the Time of Receipt;
- (viii) it became part of the public domain after the Time of Receipt by any means other than an unauthorized act or omission on the part of Appriss;
- (ix) it is supplied to Appriss after the Time of Receipt without restriction by a third party who is under no obligation to Customer to maintain such information in confidence; or
- (x) it was independently developed by Appriss prior to the Time of Receipt.

With respect to the Customer Confidential Information, Appriss further agrees:

- (xi) that all of Customer Confidential Information so accessed or acquired by it or its employees or agents under this Agreement shall be and shall remain Customer's exclusive property.
- (xii) to return such Customer Confidential Information to Customer at its request, and
- (xiii) to use the Customer Confidential Information only for the purpose of fulfilling Appriss's obligations under this Agreement.

13.2 Confidential Information of Appriss

Unless otherwise authorized by this Agreement, Customer agrees that it shall not, during the Term of this Agreement or thereafter, disclose, make commercial or other use of, give or sell to any person, firm, or corporation, any information of Appriss that is treated and identified to Customer by Appriss as confidential (Appriss Confidential Information), except Customer can disclose such information if:

- (xiv) required to do so pursuant to applicable law, including but not limited to disclosures required by the Texas Public Information Act;
- it was rightfully in the possession of Customer from a source other than Appriss prior to the time of disclosure of said information to Customer hereunder (Time of Receipt);
- (xvi) it was in the public domain prior to the Time of Receipt;
- (xvii) it became part of the public domain after the Time of Receipt by any means other than an unauthorized act or omission on the part of Customer;
- (xviii) it is supplied to Customer after the Time of Receipt without restriction by a third party who is under no obligation to Appriss to maintain such information in confidence;
- (xix) it was independently developed by Customer prior to the Time of Receipt;
- (xx) it was developed by Appriss at Customer's expense;
- (xxi) it is necessary for Customer to authorize its designee to examine and monitor the performances herein and in such event Customer's designee shall be required to comply with the confidentiality provisions of this Agreement.

With respect to Appriss Confidential Information, Customer further agrees:

- (xxii) that all of Appriss Confidential Information so accessed or acquired by it or its employees or agents under this Agreement shall be and shall remain Appriss's exclusive property,
- (xxiii) to return such Appriss Confidential Information to Appriss at its request, and
- (xxiv) to use the Appriss Confidential Information only for the purpose of fulfilling Customer's obligations under this Agreement.

13.3 Reproduction of Manuals, Documentation and Software

Notwithstanding the limitations of the foregoing Section 13.2, Customer shall have the right, at no additional cost, to reproduce any and all public information or media kit information, manuals, documentation, and software media supplied pursuant to this Agreement, regardless of whether the same be copyrighted or otherwise restricted as proprietary information; provided, however, that such reproductions shall be subject to the same restrictions on use and disclosure as are set forth in this Agreement. Appriss agrees to execute any non-exclusive copyright assignments or reproduction authorizations that may be necessary for Customer to utilize the rights granted in this subparagraph. Any and all copies of manuals, documentation, and software media made by Customer shall include a valid copyright notice indicating Appriss's proprietary interest therein.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 31

13.4 Standard of Care

With respect to financial, statistical, personnel and other private data relating to each Party's business, and which is made available to either Party by the other Party in order to carry out this Agreement, both Parties agree that such information is Confidential Information of the respective Parties, and agree not to (without first obtaining the prior written consent of the other Party in each instance) during the Term of this Agreement or thereafter, disclose, make commercial or other use of, give or sell to any person, firm or corporation, any such Confidential Information received directly or indirectly from the other Party or acquired or developed in the course of this Agreement unless required to do so pursuant to applicable law. This paragraph does not apply to information developed in the course of monitoring Appriss's performances under this Agreement. Any information developed or acquired or relating to auditing, performance, test events, satisfaction surveys or benchmarking shall be deemed public information.

13.5 Individual Confidentiality Agreements

Appriss shall communicate the requirements of Section 13.1 to its employees and agents. Appriss shall be responsible for the execution of an Individual Confidentiality Agreement (in accordance with Section 5.7) by each such Appriss employee and agent who is to be allowed access to Customer Confidential Information reflecting such individuals' agreement to be personally bound by the restrictions on the disclosure of Customer Confidential Information as set forth in Section 13.1.

13.6 Unauthorized Access

Each Party shall:

- 50. As soon as reasonably practicable, notify the other Party of any unauthorized possession, use or knowledge, or attempt thereof, of the other Party's Confidential Information, of which it becomes aware, including any material breach or potential material breach of security on a system, LAN or telecommunications network that contains, processes or transmits Confidential Information of the other party.
- 51.As soon as reasonably practicable, furnish to the other Party full details of the unauthorized possession, use or knowledge, or attempt thereof, and use reasonable efforts to assist the other Party in investigating or preventing the recurrence of any unauthorized possession, use or knowledge, or attempt thereof, of Confidential Information.
- 52. Use reasonable efforts to cooperate with the other Party in any litigation and investigation against third parties deemed necessary by the other Party to protect its proprietary rights. Customer shall have the right to conduct and control any investigation relating to such breach or potential breach of its Confidential Information that it determines is appropriate.
- 53. Use all reasonable efforts to prevent a recurrence of any such unauthorized possession, use or knowledge of Confidential Information.
- 54. Bear the cost it incurs as a result of compliance with this Section 13.6. In the event of the expiration or termination of this Agreement, the applicable Confidential Information disclosed and all copies thereof shall upon request by the disclosing Party be returned to the disclosing Party, or at such Party's option, destroyed by the recipient, and the recipient shall provide to the disclosing Party certificates evidencing such destruction.

14. PROPRIETARY RIGHTS

14.1 Customer Software

Customer hereby grants to Appriss, solely to provide the Services, a non-exclusive, non-transferable right to (i) use, (ii) copy for archival purposes, and (iii) to the extent permitted by the licenses in respect of Third-Party Software and with Customer's prior approval, modify the Customer Software; provided, however, that Appriss may not decompile, disassemble, or otherwise reverse engineer the Customer Software in any manner. As of the effective date of this Agreement, Customer shall upon Appriss's request at no cost to Appriss, provide Appriss with access to the Customer Software in the form in use by Customer as of such effective date.

To the extent approved by Customer, Appriss may sublicense to Appriss's subcontractors the right to have access to and operate the Customer Software as may be necessary in connection with the provision of the Services. Upon the expiration of this Agreement or the termination of this Agreement for any reason, Appriss's rights to the Customer Software shall terminate and Appriss shall return same to Customer, except to the extent the Customer Software is necessary or appropriate in connection with Appriss's provision of Termination Assistance Services.

14.2 Appriss Software

Customer shall have no rights or interests to the Appriss Software except as described in this Section. Prior to using any Appriss Software to provide any of the Services, Appriss shall notify Customer that it intends to use Appriss Software and obtain Customer's consent to such use. If Customer does not consent to such use, Appriss shall recommend a functionally equivalent alternative which Appriss shall use upon Customer's consent.

As part of the Services, Appriss shall during the performance of the Services: (i) use the Appriss Software set forth in this Agreement and such other software as Customer and Appriss may agree upon from time to time, as may be required to provide the Services, (ii) make available to Customer such Appriss Software for use by Customer solely in connection with the Services.

Upon the expiration of this Agreement or the termination of this Agreement for any reason, Customer's rights to the Appriss Software shall terminate and Customer shall return same to Appriss, except to the extent the Appriss Software is necessary or appropriate in connection with Appriss's provision of Termination Assistance Services.

14.3 Appriss Third-Party Software

Appriss may utilize Software that is licensed from a third party in order to provide the Services (Appriss Third-Party Software). The Appriss Third-Party Software shall be and shall remain the exclusive property of Appriss's third-party licensors, and Customer shall have no rights or interests in the Appriss Third-Party Software except as described in this Section.

As part of the Services, Appriss shall during the period of Appriss's performance of the Services: (i) use such Appriss Third-Party Software as Customer and Appriss may agree to add from time to time, as may be required to provide the Services; (ii) make available to Customer such Appriss Third-Party Software for use by Customer solely in connection with the Services; and (iii) deliver to Customer at its request, no more than once during every quarter during the performance of the Services, to the extent permissible under the

applicable agreements for the Appriss Third-Party Software, a copy of the Appriss Third-Party Software (including related source code) for archival purposes only.

Upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason, Customer's rights to the Appriss Third-Party Software shall terminate except as such continued use is necessary or appropriate in connection with the provision of Termination Assistance Services.

14.4 Developed Software

Appriss may develop Software by original authorship or through contracts with third parties as part of and/or in order to perform Services specifically for Customer (the Developed Software). The Developed Software shall be and will remain the exclusive property of Customer and the State of Texas. In consideration of the payments made pursuant to this Agreement, Appriss hereby assigns to Customer and the State of Texas all of Appriss's rights in and interests to the Developed Software. Customer hereby grants to Appriss a non-exclusive, royalty-free, transferable right to use the Developed Software solely to provide the Services to Customer and to any other Appriss governmental customer.

As part of the Services, Appriss shall deliver to Customer a list that is continuously updated which identifies with particularity all Developed Software and, immediately upon Customer's request, deliver a copy of the Developed Software (including related source code). Upon the expiration of this Agreement or the termination of this Agreement for any reason, Appriss shall at no cost to Customer, deliver to Customer a current copy of all such Developed Software in the form in use as of the date of such expiration or termination.

The provisions of this Section 14.4 apply to the Developed Software and all updates, modifications and revisions thereof.

14.5 Changes and Upgrades to Systems

Except as may be approved by Customer, Appriss may not make any changes or modifications to the Customer Software or the Developed Software. Except as may be approved by Customer, any changes or modifications to the Appriss Software made by Appriss pursuant to this Agreement shall not have an adverse effect on the functionality or performance of any Critical Systems or other Customer operating systems except as may be necessary on an emergency basis to maintain the continuity of the Services.

14.6 Documentation

Except as set forth in Section 14.1 with respect to the Appriss Software, all Documentation shall be and will remain the exclusive property of Customer. In consideration of the payments to be made pursuant to this Agreement, Appriss hereby assigns to Customer or its assigns all rights in and interests to the Documentation.

14.7 Consents

Appriss shall be responsible for, and shall pay any costs associated with, obtaining consents, approvals, authorizations, notices, requests and acknowledgments that are necessary to allow:

55. Appriss to use the Customer Software, Customer Equipment and the services under Customer's third-party service contracts, to provide the Services; and

- 56. Appriss to use the Appriss Software and Appriss Equipment to provide the Services; and
- 57. Appriss to assign to Customer all rights and title to the Developed Software and Work Product; and
- 58. Customer to use the Appriss Software, the Developed Software, and Appriss Intellectual Property during the period Appriss is to perform the Services requiring such use, and upon the expiration or termination thereof.

Customer shall cooperate with Appriss in obtaining such consents.

14.8 Work Product

Inventions, designs, mask works, processes, methodologies, literary works and works of authorship, as those terms are understood under United States law, created, developed or prepared by Appriss under or in support of the performance of its obligations hereunder, including manuals, reports, all public information or media kit information, training materials and documentation, but excluding software (the Work Product) shall be owned by Appriss. In consideration of the payments made pursuant to this Agreement, Appriss hereby assigns to Customer and the State of Texas the right to use, reproduce, publish (in any media or form either known or unknown), modify and create derivative works in and to any interests to the Work Product.

Appriss agrees to execute any documents or take any other actions as may reasonably be necessary, or as Customer may reasonably request, to perfect Customer's rights in any such Work Product. Appriss shall at no cost to Customer: Deliver to Customer, upon Customer's request during the Term and the expiration or termination of all or part of Appriss's performance hereunder, a current copy of all Work Product in the form and on the media in use as of the date of Customer's request, or, as of such expiration or termination, as the case may be,

14.9 Intellectual Property

All inventions, designs, mask works, processes, methodologies, literary works and works of authorship as those terms are understood under United States law, including any improvements or modifications thereto, created, developed or prepared by Customer, or that are proprietary to or otherwise owned by Customer or its third-party licensor, shall remain the property of Customer or its third-party licensor, as the case may be (Customer Intellectual Property). "Appriss Intellectual Property" shall mean inventions, designs, mask works, processes, methodologies, literary works, and works of authorship as those terms are understood under United States law, created, developed or prepared by Appriss and used in connection with Appriss's performance hereunder, but not including Software, Work Product or Customer Intellectual Property. Appriss: Hereby grants to Customer a perpetual, worldwide, nonexclusive, nontransferable, royalty-free license to use, operate, maintain, copy, modify and create derivative works, and to grant the right to use, operate, maintain, copy, modify and create derivative works to third parties engaged by Customer, for Customer's business operations, the Appriss Intellectual Property in connection with the Services.

15. ASSIGNMENT

15.1 Assignment by Appriss

Appriss may assign any of its rights or obligations hereunder to any parent or subsidiary entity of Appriss. Appriss may assign any of its rights or obligations hereunder to an entity not affiliated with Appriss. Except when otherwise agreed in writing by Customer, no such assignment shall release Appriss from its obligations pursuant to this Agreement. Upon any such assignment by Appriss, Customer may terminate this Agreement in whole or in part without recourse, liability, cost or penalty, upon at least thirty (30) calendar days' notice to Appriss.

15.2 Assignment by Customer

Customer may assign this Agreement in whole or in part to any Customer affiliate or subsidiary of Customer, or other unit of government upon written notice to, but without the consent of, Appriss. Upon such assignment and an assumption of liability hereunder by the assignee, Customer shall be discharged of any further liability pursuant to this Agreement. Any other assignment of this Agreement in its entirety by Customer may occur only with the prior written consent of Appriss, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

15.3 Transfer of Documentation and Manuals

The right of Customer to sell, rent, lease, or otherwise transfer or assign all or any part of any Product, or the right to use or operate all or any part of any Product, shall include the right to sublicense, transfer, or assign any Appriss manuals, public information or media kit information and documentation, provided or to be provided to Customer, relating to any such Product; provided, however, that upon written request the transferee thereof shall enter into an agreement with Appriss providing for the confidential treatment by such transferee of such manuals and documentation, which agreement shall be on terms and conditions comparable to those then binding Customer and Appriss with respect to such matters.

16. INSURANCE

16.1 Appriss Insurance

Appriss shall maintain insurance coverage, and on all certificates for coverage under general liability, automobile liability, employer's liability, worker's compensation, and any other coverage required under State law, shall:

- name Customer as an additional insured, including without limitation, as an insured with respect to third-party claims or actions made or brought directly against Customer or against Customer and Appriss as co-defendants and arising out of or in connection with this Agreement;
- (xxvi) contain a provision that Customer, although named an insured, shall nonetheless be entitled to recovery for any loss suffered by Customer as a result of Appriss's negligence;
- (xxvii) be written as a primary policy not contributing with any other coverage which Customer may carry; and
- (xxviii) stipulate that Customer shall receive thirty (30) days prior written notice of any cancellation or reduction in coverage; provided that

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 36

such cancellation or alteration shall not relieve Appriss of its continuing obligation to maintain insurance coverages in accordance with this Section 16.

Appriss agrees to maintain general liability, automobile, employer's liability, completed operations, errors and omissions, and fidelity insurance in amounts of at LEAST ONE MILLION (\$1,000,000) DOLLARS per occurrence. Such insurance shall be maintained at all times during the performance of this Agreement, and the completed operations insurance and the errors and omissions insurance shall be maintained for a further period of two (2) years thereafter. Any and all exclusions to other limits or restrictions on coverage of any such insurance shall be subject to Customer's authorization.

16.2 Insurance Documentation

Appriss shall furnish Customer with certificates of insurance executed by the insurers evidencing all of the insurance referred to herein (including renewals of insurance). Appriss's obligations under this Section 16 shall in no way affect the indemnification, remedy, or warranty provisions set forth in this Agreement.

17. TERMINATION

17.1 Termination for Convenience

Customer may, in its sole discretion, terminate this Agreement in whole or in part, without recourse, liability or penalty, upon thirty (30) calendar days notice to Appriss.

17.2 Notice of Change in Control of Appriss

In the event of a sale, transfer or assignment of all or substantially all of the assets of Appriss, Appriss will provide Customer, at least ninety (90) calendar days' notice to Customer of the sale, transfer or assignment.

17.3 Termination for Cause

- 59. If either Customer or Appriss fails to perform any of its obligations or breaches any representations or warranties hereunder (except as provided in subsection (2)), and such failure is not cured within thirty (30) calendar days after notice is given to the defaulting Party, then the non-defaulting Party may, upon further notice to the defaulting Party, terminate this Agreement as to all or part of the Deliverables or Services being or to be provided by Appriss hereunder, as of the date specified in the notice of termination; provided, however, that if, after the defaulting Party's best efforts such default could not be cured within such thirty (30) day period, the time to cure a default shall extend for up to fifteen (15) calendar days from the date on which a notice of default is received by the defaulting Party, if the defaulting Party has promptly commenced to cure the default and continues to use its best efforts to cure such default during the fifteen (15) day period.
- 60. If either Customer or Appriss repeatedly fails to perform any of its obligations or breaches any representations hereunder, regardless of whether such failures or breaches are cured, the non-defaulting Party may, upon further notice to the defaulting Party, terminate all or part of the Deliverables or Services being or to be provided by Appriss hereunder, as of the date specified in such notice of termination.

17.4 Termination for Insolvency

In the event either Party is unable to pay its debts generally as they come due, or is declared insolvent or bankrupt, or is the subject of any proceedings relating to its liquidation, insolvency or for the appointment of a receiver or similar officer for it, makes an assignment for the benefit of all or substantially all of its creditors, or enters into an agreement for the composition, extension, or adjustment of all or substantially all of its obligations, then the other Party hereto may, by giving written notice thereof to such Party, terminate this Agreement as of the date specified in the notice of termination.

17.5 Other Terminations

This Agreement may also terminate pursuant to Section 12.8 and Section 20.6. Any termination effected pursuant to these Sections shall not be subject to Section 17.3.

17.6 Effect of Partial Termination

In the event of a termination of this Agreement pursuant to this Section 17 as to part of the Deliverables or Services provided or to be provided by Appriss hereunder, this Agreement shall remain in effect with respect to those Deliverables and/or Services still to be provided by Appriss.

17.7 Funding Out

Unless Appriss is otherwise notified in writing by Customer, the obligations, duties, responsibilities and liabilities of Customer to Appriss automatically terminate, cease, expire upon the termination, cessation or expiration of grant funding from the Office of the Attorney General of Texas.

18. AUDIT RIGHTS; RECORDS RETENTION

18.1 Duty to Maintain Records

Appriss shall maintain adequate records to support its charges, procedures, and performances to Customer for all work related to this Agreement. Appriss also shall maintain such records as are deemed necessary by the Customer, Customer's auditor, the OAG and auditors of the State of Texas, the United States, or such other persons or entities designated by the Customer, to ensure proper accounting for all costs and performances related to this Agreement.

18.2 Records Retention

Appriss shall maintain and retain for a period of four (4) years after the submission of the final expenditure report, or until full and final resolution of all audit or litigation matters which arise after the expiration of the four (4) year period after the submission of the final expenditure report, whichever time period is longer, such records as are necessary to fully disclose the extent of services provided under this Agreement, including but not limited to any daily activity reports and time distribution and attendance records, and other records that may show the basis of the charges made or performances delivered.

Appriss shall maintain appropriate audit trails to provide accountability for updates to mission critical information, charges, procedures, and performances. Audit trails maintained by Appriss will, at a minimum, identify the supporting documentation prepared by Appriss to permit an audit of the system by tracing the activities of individuals through the system. Appriss's automated systems must provide the means whereby authorized personnel have the ability to audit and to verify contractually required performances and to establish individual accountability for any action that can potentially cause access to, generation of, or modification of confidential information. Appriss agrees that Appriss's failure to maintain adequate audit trails and corresponding documentation shall create a presumption that the services or performances were not performed.

18.4 Access

Appriss shall grant access to all paper and electronic records, books, documents, accounting procedures, practices, and any other items relevant to the performance of this Agreement and the operation and management of Appriss to the Customer, auditors of Customer, the OAG, the State of Texas, the United States, or such other persons or entities designated by Customer for the purposes of inspecting, auditing, or copying such items. All records, books, documents, accounting procedures, practices, and any other items, in whatever form or media, relevant to the performance of this Agreement shall be subject to examination or audit in accordance with all contract performances and duties, all applicable state and federal laws, regulations or directives, by the Customer, auditors of Customer, the OAG, the State of Texas, the United States, or such other persons or entities designated by Customer. Appriss will direct any subcontractor to discharge Appriss's obligations to likewise permit access to, inspection of, and reproduction of all books and records of the subcontractor(s) that pertain to this Agreement.

18.5 Location

Any audit of documents listed in Section 18.4 shall be conducted at the Appriss's principal place of business and/or the location(s) of the Appriss's operations during the Appriss's normal business hours and at the Customer's expense. Appriss shall provide to Customer and such auditors and inspectors as Customer may designate in writing, on Appriss's premises (or if the audit is being performed of a subcontractor, the subcontractor's premises if necessary) space, office furnishings (including lockable cabinets), telephone and facsimile services, utilities and office-related equipment and duplicating services as Customer or such auditors and inspectors may reasonably require to perform the audits described in this Section 18.

18.6 Reimbursement

. If an audit or examination reveals that Appriss's invoices for the audited period are not accurate, Appriss shall promptly reimburse Customer for the amount of any overcharge, unallowable or excessive amount.

18.7 Reports

Appriss shall provide to Customer periodic status reports in accordance with Customer's audit procedures regarding Appriss's resolution of any audit-related compliance activity for which Appriss is responsible.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 39

19. TERMINATION ASSISTANCE

19.1 Termination Assistance Services

In the event of the expiration or termination of all or part of the Services hereunder, Appriss shall, upon Customer's request, continue to provide the Services that were provided by Appriss prior thereto as well as any new Services requested by Customer that may be required to facilitate the transfer of the affected Services to Customer or a third-party service provider, as applicable, including providing to Customer or third-party personnel training in the performance of the affected Services (collectively, the Termination Assistance Services) in accordance with the following:

- 61.At no additional cost, Appriss shall provide to Customer and any designated third-party service provider: (i) in writing, to the extent available, applicable requirements, standards, policies, operating procedures and other documentation relating to the affected Services, and (ii) necessary access to the systems and sites from which the affected Services were provided.
- 62. If and to the extent requested by Customer, Appriss shall assist Customer in developing a plan that shall specify the tasks to be performed by the Parties in connection with the Termination Assistance Services and the schedule for the performance of such tasks.
- 63. Appriss will provide the Termination Assistance Services for a period of up to one (1) year as may be reasonably required by Customer for the orderly transition of the affected Services (the Termination Assistance Period), as agreed upon by Customer and Appriss, except to the extent that resources included in the fees otherwise being paid by Customer to Appriss can be used to provide the Termination Assistance Services.
- 64. Following the Termination Assistance Period, Appriss shall: (i) answer questions from Customer regarding the Services on an "as needed" basis as agreed upon by Customer and Appriss, and (ii) deliver to Customer any remaining Customer-owned reports and documentation still in Appriss's possession.
- 65. Upon request from Customer, Appriss shall, to the extent permitted by third-party contracts:
 - c. Make available any Appriss Equipment dedicated to the performance of the affected Services, by allowing Customer or its designee to: (i) purchase, at the lesser of fair market value and book value, any such Appriss Equipment owned by Appriss, and (ii) assume the lease of any such Appriss Equipment leased by Appriss.
 - d. Transfer or assign, upon Customer's request, any third-party contracts applicable to the affected Services for maintenance, disaster recovery services or other necessary third-party services being used by Appriss and dedicated to the performance of the affected Services, to Customer or its designee, on terms and conditions acceptable to all parties.
 - e. License to Customer, or assist Customer in obtaining a license to, Software then being used by Appriss in providing the Services in accordance with the provisions of Section 14 of this Agreement.
- 66. Continue to provide the Services and any new Services requested by Customer that may be required to facilitate the transfer of Services requested by Customer to Customer or Customer's designee.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 40

67. Appriss shall provide to Customer, in the form and of the content requested by Customer, inventories of the Equipment and Software used in connection with the provision of the Services as needed.

Appriss shall not degrade the quality or level of its performance during the Termination Assistance Period.

19.2 Divested Entities

In the event an entity or unit of Customer is sold or otherwise divested (the Divested Entity), Appriss shall, upon Customer's request and subject to the Divested Entity providing Appriss with reasonable assurances that it will pay all amounts due, provide all or part of the Services to the Divested Entity for a period of one (1) year after the effective date of the sale or divestiture, on the same terms as the terms under which such Services are then being provided to Customer hereunder.

19.3 Third-Party Consents for Termination Assistance

Appriss shall ensure that all consents or approvals to allow Appriss to provide the Termination Assistance Services hereunder have been obtained, on a contingent basis, in advance and will be provided by the applicable third parties at no cost or delay to Customer.

20. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

20.1 Taxes

The fees paid to Appriss pursuant to this Agreement are inclusive of any applicable sales, use, personal property or other taxes attributable to periods on or after the applicable effective date of this Agreement and based upon or measured by Appriss's cost in acquiring or providing products and/or services and related materials and supplies furnished or used by Appriss in performing its obligations hereunder, including all personal property and use taxes, if any, due on equipment or software owned by Appriss.

20.2 Compliance with Laws and Regulations

Appriss agrees that it will comply with the provisions of all applicable federal, state, county and local laws, ordinances, regulations and codes in the performance of this Agreement, including the procurement of permits and certificates where needed. Appriss further agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Customer for any loss or damage that may be sustained by reason of Appriss's failure to comply with the aforementioned federal, state, county and local laws, ordinances, regulations and codes.

20.3 Compliance with Customer Security Policies and Procedures

Appriss agrees that it will comply with all Customer policies and procedures applicable to the security and safety of Customer's information in the possession of Appriss, and shall establish and maintain safeguards for the protection thereof.

20.4 Independent Contractor Status and General Liability Provision

Appriss shall be deemed to be an independent contractor hereunder and shall not be considered or permitted to be an agent, servant, joint venturer, joint enterpriser or partner of Customer. Appriss agrees to take such steps as may be necessary to ensure that each subcontractor of Appriss will be deemed to be an independent contractor and will not be considered or permitted to be an agent, servant, joint venturer, joint enterpriser or partner

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 41

of Customer. All persons furnished, used, retained, or hired by or on behalf of Appriss or any of its subcontractors shall be considered to be solely the employees or agents of Appriss or such subcontractor, and Appriss shall be responsible for ensuring that there is payment of any and all unemployment, social security, and other payroll taxes for such persons, including any related assessments or contributions required by law. Appriss further agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Customer for any loss or damage that may be sustained by reason of claims or actions to recover damages against Customer for vicarious liability or for claims by Appriss' employees, servants, agents, subcontractors or designees seeking damages for any and all unemployment, social security, and other payroll taxes for such persons, including any related assessments or contributions required by law.

20.5 Publicity

Neither Party shall use the other Party's name or refer to the other Party directly or indirectly in any media release, public announcement or public disclosure relating to this Agreement or any acquisition pursuant hereto, including in any promotional or marketing materials, customer lists, referral lists or business presentations, without consent from the other Party for each such use or release. Neither Party may use any trademark or service mark of the other Party without that Party's consent, which consent shall be given in the Party's sole discretion.

20.6 Force Majeure

Neither Party shall be deemed to be in default of any provision of this Agreement for failures in performance resulting from acts or events beyond the reasonable control of such Party. Such acts shall include, but not be limited to, acts of God, civil or military authority, civil disturbance, war, strikes, fires, other catastrophes, or other similar events beyond the Parties' reasonable control (Force Majeure Event); provided, however, that the provisions of this Section shall not preclude Customer from canceling or terminating this Agreement as permitted hereunder, regardless of any Force Majeure event occurring to Appriss.

Should a Force Majeure event continue for more than thirty (30) days, either Party will have the right to immediately terminate this Agreement as to all or part of the Services provided or to be provided hereunder.

20.7 Notices

Any and all notices permitted or required to be given hereunder shall be deemed duly given (i) upon actual delivery, if delivery is by hand; or (ii) upon delivery into the United States mail if delivery is by postage paid registered or certified return receipt requested mail. Each such notice shall be sent to the respective Party at the address indicated below or to any other address as the respective Party may designate by notice delivered pursuant to this Section.

Appriss Address:

10401 Linn Station Road, Suite 200 Louisville, KY 40223

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 42

Customer Address:

Polk County 1733 N. Washington Ave. Livingston, TX 77351-2127

20.8 Cumulative Remedies

Except as specifically provided herein, no remedy made available to Customer hereunder is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy, and each and every remedy shall be cumulative and shall be in addition to every other remedy provided hereunder or available at law or in equity.

20.9 Amendment

This Agreement shall not be modified, amended or in any way altered except by an instrument in writing signed by authorized personnel of the Parties for that express purpose. All amendments or modifications of this Agreement shall be binding upon the Parties despite any lack of consideration. Any attempted amendment or modification of this Agreement that does not comply with this Section will be deemed void.

20.10 Non-waiver

The failure of any party to insist upon strict performance of any of the terms or conditions herein, irrespective of the length of time for which such failure shall continue, shall not be a waiver of that party's right to demand strict compliance in the future. No consent or waiver, express or implied, to or of any breach or default in the performance of any obligation under this Agreement shall constitute a consent or waiver to or of any breach or default in the performance of the same or any other obligation of this Agreement. No term or provision of this Agreement or of any document incorporated herein by reference shall be deemed waived and no breach shall be deemed excused unless such waiver or consent shall be in writing and signed by the Party claimed to have waived or consented.

20.11 Partial Invalidity

If any term or provision of this Agreement, or of any document incorporated herein by reference, shall be found to be illegal or unenforceable then, notwithstanding such illegality or unenforceability, this Agreement, and each incorporated document, shall remain in full force and effect and such term or provision shall be deemed to be deleted.

20.12 Non-hire of Staff

The Parties agree that during the Term hereof and for a period of one year following the termination of this Agreement, neither Party shall directly or indirectly solicit or in any manner attempt to hire any employee of the other Party or otherwise encourage any such employee to pursue any other employment or career opportunities.

20.13 Successors and Assigns

To the extent permitted by law, this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the respective successors and assigns, if any, of the Parties, except that nothing contained in this Section shall be construed to permit any attempted assignment that would be unauthorized or void pursuant to any other provision of this Agreement.

With respect to any dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement, or the breach hereof, the prevailing Party shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorney's fees and costs incurred in connection with any action or proceeding related to such dispute.

20.15 Table of Contents; Headings

The Table of Contents and the Section, Paragraph and Subparagraph headings used in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not constitute a part of this Agreement, nor shall they affect its meaning, construction or effect.

20.16 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

20.17 Entire Agreement

This Agreement reflects the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter therein described, and there are no other representations, understandings or agreements between the Parties relative to such subject matter.

20.18 Rights Upon Orderly Termination

Upon termination or other expiration of this Agreement, each Party shall forthwith return to the other all papers, materials and properties of the other held by such Party and required to be returned by this Agreement. In addition, each Party will assist the other Party in the orderly termination of this Agreement and the transfer of all aspects hereof, tangible and intangible, as may be necessary for the orderly, non-disrupted business continuation of each Party.

20.19 Survival of Representations and Warranties

The terms and provisions contained in this Agreement that by their sense and context are intended to survive the performance hereof by either or both Parties hereto shall so survive the completion of performance and termination of this Agreement, including without limitation the making of any and all payments due hereunder.

20.20 Governing Law; Venue

This Agreement is made and entered into in the State of Texas, and this Agreement and all disputes arising out of or relating thereto shall be governed by the laws of the State of Texas, without regard to any otherwise applicable conflict of law rules or requirements.

Appriss agrees that any action, suit, litigation or other proceeding (collectively "litigation") arising out of or in any way relating to this Agreement, or the matters referred to therein, shall be commenced exclusively in the Customer's District Court or the United States District Court in the District and Division where Customer is located, and hereby irrevocably and unconditionally consent to the exclusive jurisdiction of those courts for the purpose of prosecuting and/or defending such litigation. Appriss hereby waives and agrees not to assert by way of motion, as a defense, or otherwise, in any suit, action or proceeding, any claim that (a) Appriss is not personally subject to the jurisdiction of the above-named courts, (b) the suit, action or proceeding is brought in an inconvenient forum or (c) the venue of the suit, action or proceeding.

Texas VINE Service Contract

Page 44

VOL. 49 PAGE 732 20.21 Covenant of Further Assurances

The Parties covenant and agree that, during the Term hereof and without any additional consideration, each of Customer and Appriss shall execute and deliver any further legal instruments and perform any acts which are or may become necessary to effectuate the purposes of this Agreement and any amendment or modification hereto.

The Parties have read this Agreement, understand it, agree that the terms hereof shall be incorporated into the Agreement, and agree to be bound thereby.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been executed by the Parties to be effective as herein above provided.

21. SERVICES AGREEMENT EXHIBITS

Separate Exhibits are attached and incorporated.

Exhibits to be attached to as addenda and incorporated into the Services Agreement will include the following:

S-01 Service Specification
S-11 Service Level Standards
S-12 Service Performance Reports
K-01 Schedule of Payments
V-01 Vendor Certification

Hunt 18

POLK COUNTY COMMISSIONERS COURT MSAG CHANGES JULY 8, 2003

STREET	PCT	PCT CTY_ROAD	LOW	HIGH	MILEAGE COMMENTS
S ROLLINGROCK DR	-	ON	100	219	0.1192 ADD NEW STREET TO MSAG
HICKORY VALLEY WEST	7	9	100	145	0.445 ADD NEW STREET TO MSAG
SCHELSKE LN	8	9	\$	415	0.3151 ADD NEW STREET TO MSAG
AMERINE RD	n	9	5	181	0.1117 DELETE STREET FROM MSAG
EAST SCHWAB	4	2	100	1963	1.862 ADD NEW STREET TO MSAG

Approved by Commissioners Court on July 8, 2003



POLK CO EMERG MGMT

327-6890

06/30/2003 20:41

VOL. 49 PAGE 734 POLK COUNTY, TEXAS BOBBY SMITH County Commissioner Precinct 2 (p36) 646-5929 Fact (p36) 646-5712 Polk County Sub-Courts Highway 190 West P.O. Box 1388 Onalasta, TX 77360 おけないとうないのでもないからいかっとう June 27, 2003 To: Polk County Judge, John Thompson Polk County Auditor, Bob Dockens Assistant to Judge, Marsha Cook To Whom It May Concern: Please add to the next agenda the following estimates to expenditures from the permanent road fund. The second of the second Yaupon Cove - Re-Scal - County paying for materials only 5 7500.00 Jack Sprott Road - Rip/Add Lime/Set-Up and Re-Seal (2 coats) \$22536. 4219 949 PCT,2 MA PE: 10 50-75-HUL







July 14, 2003

Cherie Wheeland Pedigo Furniture 3785 Hwy 190 West Livingston, Texas 77351

Dear Cherie,

On July 8, 2003, the Commissioners Court approved your request to amend the terms and conditions of the prior building lease extension approved March 25, 2003. By this letter, the square footage has been modified to 2,500 square feet within the warehouse building located on the southeast corner of the block at 109 W. Mill and, subsequently, has modified the related lease payment to \$312.50 per month beginning August 1, 2003.

Please forward your payments to this office processing:

Polk County c/o County Judge John Thompson 101 W. Church St., Suite 300 Livingston, Texas 77351

Sincerely,

John P. Thompson County Judge Polk County, Texas VOI. 49 PAGE 736

HENT TEXAS

Barbara Middleton County Clerk

P. O. Drawer 2119 - Livingston, Texas 77351 Telephone (936) 327-6804 Fax (936) 327-6874

Date: July 8, 2003

To: Honorable Judge John P. Thompson Commissioner Willis

Commissioner Smith Commissioner Purvis Commissioner Overstreet

CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENT ELECTION SEPTEMBER 13, 2003

EARLY VOTING SCHEDULE

EARLY VOTING BY PERSONAL APPEARANCE SHALL BE CONDUCTED AUGUST 28,2003 THROUGH SEPTEMBER 9, 2003

LOCATION: MAIN COURTHOUSE LOBBY - LIVINGSTON ***

*** Early Voting Distance Markers will be placed at 100 Feet
Or within 100 feet of ANY outside door. ***Election Bill Passed - HB 2093

August 28, 2003 through September 9, 2003 8:00 A.M. to 5:00 P.M. MONDAY - FRIDAY (Open during lunch hour) **Closed on September 1, 2003 (LABOR DAY)

LOCATION: ONALASKA SUB - COURTHOUSE (COURTROOM) *** LOCATION: CORRIGAN SUB - COURTHOUSE (COURTROOM) ***

***Early Voting Distance Markers will be placed at 100 Feet
Or within 100 feet of ANY outside door. ***Election Bill Passed - HB 2093

August 28, 2003 through September 9, 2003
Time: 8:00 A.M. to 5: 00 P.M. Monday - Friday
(Closed during lunch hour 12:00 PM - 1:00 PM)
**Closed on September 1, 2003 (LABOR DAY)

Respectfully submitted: Barbara Middleton

"Constitutional Amendment" Election September 13, 2003

POLK COUNTY, TEXAS **Voting Precincts - Boxes

COMMISSIO	NER F	PRECIN	ICT #1
			101π

BOX #2	SOUTH POLK CO VOL. FIRE DEPT.	FM 2610 - ACE
BOX #3	GOODRICH SCHOOL	FM 1988 - GOODRICH
BOX #4	TRINITY LUTHERAN CHURCH	Hwy. 59 South-LIVINGSTON
BOX #5	SCENIC LOOP FIRE DEPT.	FM 3277 - SCENIC LOOP
BOX #19	ESCAPEE'S ACTIVITY CENTER	CARE CENTER DR & BLUE JAY
BOX #20	ESCAPEE'S CARE CENTER	HWY 146 SOUTH & CARE CENTER DR

COMMISSIONER PRECINCT #2

	*** - ** - * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	
BOX #6	ONALASKA SUB-COURTHOUSE	HWY.190 WEST - ONALASKA
BOX #7	CITY HALL - LIVINGSTON	200 W. CHURCH ST- LIVINGSTON
BOX #17	BLANCHARD BAPTIST CHURCH	FM 2457 - BLANCHARD

COMMISSIONER PRECINCT #3

BOX #8	LEGGETT SCHOOL	FM 942 - LEGGETT
BOX #9	MOSCOW BAPTIST CHURCH	OLD HWY.35-MOSCOW
BOX #10	CORRIGAN/CAMDEN HIGH SCHOOL	HWY.59-NORTH - CORRIGAN
BOX #11	BARNUM BAPTIST CHURCH	BARNUM LOOP- BARNUM
BOX #12	ALABAMA-COUSHATTA ADMINISTRATION BUILDING	PARK ROAD - 56 (INDIAN RESERV)
BOX #18	DUNBAR COMMUNITY CENTER	MLK DRIVE - LIVINGSTON

COMMISSIONER PRECINCT #4

BOX#1	SEGNO VOL. FIRE DEPARTMENT	FM 943 - SEGNO
BOX #13	BIG SANDY I.S.D. ADMINISTRATION BLDG.	FM 1276 - DALLARDSVILLE
BOX #14	INDIAN SPRINGS PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOC.	HWY.190-E INDIAN SPRINGS
BOX #15	SCHWAB CITY BAPTIST CHURCH	HWY.146 South -LIVINGSTON
BOX #16	VFW HALL-LIVINGSTON	HWY.59 North - LIVINGSTON

EARLY VOTING - LOCATIONS: POLK COUNTY COURTHOUSE ONALASKA SUB-COURTHOUSE CORRIGAN SUB-COURTHOUSE

101 WEST CHURCH ST.————LIVINGSTON,TX. 77351
14109 U.S. HWY - 190 WEST ————ONALASKA, TX. 77360
201 W. BEN FRANKLIN————CORRIGAN,TX. 75939

C:\barbaram\BOX.LOCATIONS.wpd

PHYSICAL ADDRESSES FOR EACH LOCATION.

- 1 SEGNO FIRE DEPARTMENT 157 Magnolia Hills Rd -(Segno Community)
- 2 SO.POLK COUNTY VOL.FIRE DEPT 3036 FM 2610 -(Ace Community)
- 3 GOODRICH SCHOOL I.S.D. ADMINISTRATION OFFICE 223 Katie Simpson Ave. Goodrich, Texas
- 4 TRINITY LUTHERAN CHURCH 221 Pan American Way (Business Hwy 59-North) Livingston
- 5 SCENIC LOOP VOL. FIRE DEPT 1406 FM 3277 (Blanchard Community)
- 6 ONALASKA SUB-COURTHOUSE 14111 US Highway 190 West (Onalaska)
- 7- CITY HALL 200 W. Church Street Livingston
- 8 LEGGETT SCHOOL 254 South FM 942 Leggett
- 9 MOSCOW BAPT. CHURCH 644 State Hwy. Loop 177 Moscow
- 10 CORRIGAN/CAMDEN HIGH SCHOOL 546 S. Matthews St Corrigan
- 11 BARNUM BAPT. CHURCH 2888 West Barnum Loop -(Barnes Community)
- 12 ALABAMA-COUSHATTA INDIAN RESERVATION ADMINISTRATION BLDG. 571 State Park Road #56
- 13-BIG SANDY I.S.D. ADMIN.BLDG. 9199 FM 1276 Dallardsville
- 14 INDIAN SPRINGS POA BLDG. 210 Pichetto Trail Indian Springs
- 15 SCHWAB CITY BAPT CHURCH 10998 State Hwy. 146 South Schwab City
- 16 VFW HALL LIVINGSTON 3916 US Hwy. 59 North Livingston
- 17 BLANCHARD BAPT. CHURCH 2450 FM 2457 (Blanchard Community)
- 18 DUNBAR COMMUNITY CENTER 1102 Martin Luther King Dr. Livingston
- 19 ESCAPEE'S ACTIVITY CENTER 114 Blue Jay Escapee's Park
- 20- ESCAPEE'S CARE CENTER 159 Care Center Drive Escapee's Park

Respectfully submitted: Barbara Middleton County Clerk AMENDMENT CHANGES BY FUND

INCREASE/DECREASE	18,640.00	00.	6,657.60	00.	REVIEWED AND APPROVED.
FUND DESCRIPTION	GENERAL FUND	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES	DRUG FORFEITURE FUND	THE PRECEDING LIST OF AMENDMENTS WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED.
5	010	015	032	000	THE

B. L. DOCKENS
COUNTY AUDITOR
JOHN P. THOMPSON
COUNTY JUDGE

	- 1,2003	VOL.		19	PAI	GE
GEL122 PAGE 1	DESCRIPTION CLK	1,390.00 CORRECT BUDGET REVISION 2K3 K 7,625.00 UNBUDGETED EXPENSE PER JOHN K 015.00	1,425.00 CORRECT BUDGET AMENDMENT 2K K 425.00	19.91- UNBUDGETED EXPENSE,D.A. REI K 23.05- UNBUDGETED EXPENSE;D.A. REI K 13.460.00- CK FROM TRA, PATROL REIMBURS K	1,425.00- CORRECT BUDGET AMENDMENT 2K K 627.96-	321.50- UNBUDGETED EXPENSE; PER JOHN K
	AMOUNT OF CHANGE	3,390.00 7,625.00 11,015.00	1,425.00	19.91- 23.05- 13.460.00-	1,425.00-	321.50-
AMENDMENTS	ENDED BUDGET AMOUNT	56,662.27 64,287.27 AL CHANGES	92,500.00- AL CHANGES	19.91-42.96-	595.78- 12,020.78- 4 TOTAL CHANGES	42,487.50
REPORT OF GENERAL LEDGER AMENDMENTS	OLD BUDGET AMENDED BUDGET AMOUNT AMOUNT	3 2K3-17 53,272.27 56,662.3 3 2K3-17 56.662.27 64,287.2 TOTAL AMENDMENTS 2 TOTAL CHANGES	06/30/2003 2K3-17 93,925.00- 92,500.00- TOTAL AMENDMENTS 1 TOTAL CHANGES	.00 19.91 -10.83	10,595.78- ENTS 4 TOT	06/30/2003 2K317A 42.809.00 42.487.50
REPORT OF	AMDMT	2K3-17 2K3-17 FAL AMENDM	2K3-17 FAL AMENDM	2K3-17 2K3-17 2K3-17	3 2K3-17 10, TOTAL AMENDMENTS	2K317A
7	DATE	06/30/2003 2K3-17 06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AME	06/30/2003 TOT	H 06/30/2003 2K3-17 H 06/30/2003 2K3-17 TB 06/30/2003 2K3-17	06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AME	06/30/2003

ACCOUNT NUMBER ACCOUNT NAME

07/01/2003 08:28:33

2003 010-271-000 FUND BALANCE 2003 010-271-000 FUND BALANCE

	100.001	I TOTAL CHANGES		TOTAL AMENDMENTS	F	- SOCIAL SERV	EXPENSE SUMMARY - SOCIAL SERV	
CORRECT BUDGET REVISION 2K3 K	160.00-	00.	160	2K317A	06/30/2003	BUILDING MAINTENAN 06/30/2003	2003 010-645-450	
	13,460.00	TOTAL CHANGES	MENTS 17	TOTAL AMENI	F	- SHERIFF DEPT	EXPENSE SUMMARY	
PER	5,023.94	*	41,425.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	VEHICL	2003 010-560-454	
REQUEST PER SHEKIFF'S DEFT A	4,000.00	19,000.00	15,000.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	MOBIL PHONES	010-560-4	
REQUEST PER	1,000.00-	4,000.00	5,000.00	2K317A			010-560-4	
REQUEST PER SHERIPP'S	1,500.00-	7,500.00	9,000.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	-	010-560-	
PER SHERIFF'S	1,500.00-	12,500.50	14,000.50	2K317A	06/30/2003	UNEMPLOIMENT	2003 010-560-206	
CORRECT AMOUNT BUDGET AMEND E	- 97.0	4,402.20	4,407.36	ZK3-17	07/01/2003	UNEMPLOYMENT INSUR		
CK FROM TRA; PATROL REIMBURS E	41.34	4,407.36	4,366.02	2K3-17	Ξ.			
-	70.61-	29,345.22	29,415.83	2K3-17	07/01/2003	WORKERS COMPENSATI		
	566.58	29,415.83	28,849.25	2K3-17	06/30/2003			
	107.54-	89,666.19	89,773.73	2K3-17	07/01/2003			
	862.88	89,773.73	88,910.85	2K3-17	06/30/2003	RETIREMENT		
-	123.16-	106,538,57	106.661.73	283-17	02/01/2003	SOCIAL SECURITI	2003 010-560-201	
CORRECT AMOUNT BODGET AMEND	1.00.00.00 0.000.00	1,296,294.25	1,297,904.13	2K3-17	07/01/2003	-		
CK FROM	12,917.36	1,297,904.13	1,284,986.77	2K3-17	06/30/2003	SALARIES	2003 010-560-105	
	80.	TOTAL CHANGES	64	TOTAL AMENDMENTS	F		EXPENSE SUMMARY	
REQUEST PER WIAIT COOKSET I	759.99-	3,740.01	, 500.00 5.000.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	LAUNDRY SUPPLIES	2003 010-512-342	
		ומואה בשאופשם	,	TOTAL AMENDMENT	4	ENGINEERING	MAINTENANCE - EN	
UNBUDGETED EXPENSE, D.A. REI I	23.05	7,242.96	7,219.91	2K3-17		AUTOMOTIVE	010-511-4	
UNBUDGETED EXPENSE, D.A. REI	19.91	7,219.91	7,200.00	2K3-17	06/30/2003	REPAIR/REPLACEMENT AUTOMOTIVE MAINTEN	2003 010-511-450	
REQUEST PER JUDGE TRAPP I	480.00 480.00-	480.00 2,020.00 TOTAL CHANGES	.00 2,500.00	3 2K317A 3 2K317A TOTAL AMENDMENTS	06/30/200	MEDIATION FEES-C.P. CONTINGENCIES	2003 010-465-420 2003 010-465-490 EVERNOR CIMMARY	
	00.	TOTAL CHANGES	2	TOTAL AMENDMENT			EXPENSE SUMMARY	
REQUEST PER JUDGE LONGINO,J	100.00	1,600.00	1,500.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	EQUIPMENT MAINTENA	2003 010-455-351	
	00.	TOTAL CHANGES	21	Ξ.		COMM COURT	EXPENSE SUMMARY	
UNBUDGETED EXPENSE; PER JOHN I	321.50-	42,487.50	42,809.00	2K317A	06/30/2003	CONTINGENCIES	2003 010-401-352	
	1,425.00-	OTAL	0,595.78	5	06/30/200		010-342-	
CK FROM	13,460.00-	42.96- -120,418.83-	106,958.83-	2K3-17 2K3-17	06/30/2003	REIMBURSEMENT-DA H TRA PATROL REIMBUR	2003 010-342-049	
	19.91-		00.	2K3-17				
CORRECT BOOSE MENDERS AN	1,425.00	TOTAL CHANGES	3, 925.00 1	3 ZK3-17 Y TOTAL AMENDMENTS	06/30/2003 T	SHERIFFS FEES	2003 010-340-220	

,	07/01/2003 08:28:33	•	EPORT OF G	REPORT OF GENERAL LEDGER AMENDMENTS	ENDMENTS		GEL122 PAGE	N
	ACCOUNT NUMBER ACCOUNT NAME	DATE	AMDMT NUMBER	OLD BUDGET AMENDED BUDGET AMOUNT AMOUNT	DED BUDGET AMOUNT	AMOUNT OF CHANGE	DESCRIPTION	CLK
	2003 010-691-405 AUTOPSIES Expense Summary - All Other	06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AME	2K3-17 CAL AMENDMEI	3 2K3-17 43,130.00 50,755. TOTAL AMENDMENTS 1 TOTAL CHANGES	50,755.00 CHANGES	7,625.00	7,625.00 UNBUDGETED EXPENSE; PER JOHN K 625.00	¥
	2003 015-369-200 CULVERT/MATERIAL R 06/30/2003 2K3-17 2003 015-369-200 CULVERT/MATERIAL R 06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AME	06/30/2003 06/30/2003 TOT	3 2K3-17 2' 3 2K3-17 2' TOTAL AMENDMENTS	27,919.57- 28,105.28,105.312.315.312.315.315.315.315.315.315.315.315.315.315	28,105.87- 28,312.02- CHANGES	186.30- 206.15- 392.45-	186.30- CK FROM KICKAPOO FOREST CIV 206.15- CK FROM CITY OF ONALASKA,R& 2.45-	M M N JI
	2003 015-622-339 CONSTRUCTION CONTR 06/30/2003 2K3-17 2003 015-622-339 CONSTRUCTION CONTR 06/30/2003 2K3-17 PRECINCT #2 - ROAD & BRIDGE	06/30/2003 06/30/2003 TOT	3 2K3-17 129 3 2K3-17 129 TOTAL AMENDMENTS	0 8	3.39 129,889.69 9.69 130,095.84 2 TOTAL CHANGES	186.30 206.15 392.45	CK FROM KICKAPOO FOREST CIV CK FROM CITY OF ONALASKA,R&	K K
	2003 015-624-440 ELECTRICITY 2003 015-624-456 PARTS & REPAIRS PRECINCT #4 EXPENSE SUMMARY	06/30/2003 2K317A 06/30/2003 2K317A TOTAL AMEI	3 2K317A 63 3 2K317A 63 TOTAL AMENDMENTS	2,000	1,760.00 0.00 61,500.00 2 TOTAL CHANGES	500.00	500.00 REQUEST PER COMM. OVERSTREE 500.00- REQUEST PER COMM. OVERSTREE .00	**
	2003 032-271-000 FUND BALANCE	06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AMEI	2K3-17 AL AMENDMEI	3 2K3-17 1,441.46 4,770.; TOTAL AMENDMENTS 1 TOTAL CHANGES	4,770.26 CHANGES	3,328.80	UNBUDGETED EXPENSE; PER JOHN K	ĸ
	2003 032-595-403 GAS MONITORING FEE 06/30/2003 2K3-17 EXP SUMMARY - MASTE MANAGEMENT	06/30/2003 TOT	3 2K3-17 TOTAL AMENDHENTS	3,736	50 7,065.30 1 TOTAL CHANGES	3,328.80	UNBUDGETED EXPENSE, PER JOHN K	×
	2003 090-340-552 CONSTABLE PCT 2 AC 06/30/2003 2X3-17 FRES REVENUE SUMMARY	06/30/2003 TOT	3 2K3-17 TOTAL AMENDMENTS		.00 9,382.80- 1 TOTAL CHANGES	9,382.80- 9,382.80-	9,382.80- RECORD CK FROM DRUG SEIZURE K 382.80-	x
	2003 090-552-499 CONSTABLE PCT 2 AC 06/30/2003 2K3-17 TOTAL AMEL	06/30/2003 TOT	3 2K3-17 TOTAL AMENDMENTS		.00 9,382.80 1 TOTAL CHANGES	9,382.80	RECORD CK FROM DRUG SEIZURE K	ĸ

VOL. $49\,$ PAGE $742\,$ Schedule of Bills by Fund

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	42.215.40	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	10,439.90	
027	SECURITY	322.27	
048	DISTRICT ATTY SPECIAL FUND	87.38	4
051	AGING	1,567.60	
083	MUSEUM OPERATING FUND	82.52	1641
101	ADULT SUPERVISION	6,263.07	WU!
108	CCP - SURVEILLANCE	• 693.16	
109	SPECIALIZED CASELOAD CCP	371.84	•
184	JUVENILE PROBATION	877 . 90	
185	CCAP - JUVENILE PROBATION	2.342.00	
	TOTAL OF ALL SINDS		
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	65,263.04	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

FUN0	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	134,570.45	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	36,414.37	
027	SECURITY	1,341.52	
048	DISTRICT ATTY SPECIAL FUND	450.82	
051	AGING	6,749.38	. 291
083	MUSEUM OPERATING FUND	345.53	DC#341
101	ADULT SUPERVISION	19.001.68	lXC"
108	CCP - SURVEILLANCE	1,902.83	11
109	SPECIALIZED CASELOAD CCP	1.161.13	•
184	JUVENILE PROBATION	2,498.83	
185	CCAP - JUVENILE PROBATION	7.648.35	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	212,084.89	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYHENT.

B. L. DOCKENS D. L. LOCK

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

.

SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

090 DRUG FORFEITURE FUND
092 AVAILABLE SCHOOL FUND ACCT

623.00 36,000.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS

36,623.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L: DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

ACH342

VOL. 49 PAGE 745

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	170.96	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	220.00	
061	DEBT SERVICE FUND	61.034.42	
880	JUDICIARY FUND	2,372.41	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNOS	63,797.79	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS
COUNTY AUDITOR

YOUN D TURNOCON

COUNTY JUDGE

B. L. DORDIN

VOL. 49 PAGE 746 SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	3,296.84	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	728.31	
027	SECURITY	30.00	
101	ADULT SUPERVISION	1,419,45	
108	CCP - SURVEILLANCE	350.50	
184	JUVENILE PROBATION	125.00	
185	CCAP - JUVENILE PROBATION	757.27	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	6 707 27	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

015 ROAD & BRIDGE ADM

1,536.24 397.23

TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS

1.933.47

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	146,528.82	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	514.89	
049	DISTRICT ATTY HOT CHECK FUND	101.55	
051	AGING	71.63	
880	JUDICIARY FUND	370.70	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	1A7 5R7 5Q	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

B. L. Bellen

John B. Thompson

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

VOL. 49 PAGE 749

010 GENERAL FUND

426.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS

426.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

ENS BJ BRILLING

SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

546.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS

546.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

B. L. Maken

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

1104304

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

774.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNOS

774.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

& L. Boston

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

John V. Thougas

VOL. 49 PAGE 752 SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

174.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNOS

174.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

B. L. Below

VOL. 49 PAGE 753

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

1.158.00

TOTAL OF ALL FUNOS

1,158.00

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

B. L. Breken

John P. Olisupow

SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND DESCRIPTION

DISBURSEMENTS

010 GENERAL FUND

858.50

TOTAL OF ALL FUNOS

858.50

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

1. Below

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

John V. Olicupro

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	49.444.63	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	12.337.75	
027	SECURITY	370.74	
048	DISTRICT ATTY SPECIAL FUND	146.30	
051	AGING	2.008.67	
083	MUSEUM OPERATING FUND	116.36	
101	ADULT SUPERVISION	7.345.07	
108	CCP - SURVEILLANCE	862.48	
109	SPECIALIZED CASELOAD CCP	416.70	
184	JUVENILE PROBATION	961.26	
185	CCAP - JUVENILE PROBATION	3.002.48	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	77,012.44	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

Below

VOL. 49 PAGE 756 SCHEDULE OF BILLS BY FUND

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS	
010	GENERAL FUND	28,354.69	
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM	23.012.08	
027	SECURITY	76.91	
032	ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES	20.21	
048	DISTRICT ATTY SPECIAL FUND	114.49	
051	AGING	1.106.91	
083	MUSEUM OPERATING FUND	194.99	
101	ADULT SUPERVISION	496.26	
104	DTP - CSR	1.62	
108	CCP - SURVEILLANCE	30.26	
109	SPECIALIZED CASELOAD CCP	29.24	
184	JUVENILE PROBATION	246.46	
185	CCAP - JUVENILE PROBATION	723.09	
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	54,407,21	

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

& L. Belin

John & Thompson

FUND	DESCRIPTION	DISBURSEMENTS		
010	GENERAL FUND	78,505.84		
011	HOTEL OCCUPANCY TAX FUND 3			
015	ROAD & BRIDGE ADM 28.912.3			
032	ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES	978.10		
040	LAW LIBRARY FUND	792.40		
049	DISTRICT ATTY HOT CHECK FUND	996.49		
051	AGING	13.264.90		
061	DEBT SERVICE FUND	62,988.58		
090	DRUG FORFEITURE FUND	13,764.83		
093	CO CLERK RECORDS MGMT FUND	800.00		
	TOTAL OF ALL FUNDS	201.379.82		

THE PRECEDING LIST OF BILLS PAYABLE WAS REVIEWED AND APPROVED FOR PAYMENT.

B. L. DOCKENS

COUNTY AUDITOR

JOHN P. THOMPSON

COUNTY JUDGE

b L. Below

ADDIII

Vendor

EAST TEXAS ASPHAULT CO LTD CAMILLIO D CATES CAMILLIO D CATES LUNA, DR. RAYMOND PINTO CONSTRUCTION INC RICHARDS, ROCKY

TOTAL

Amount

Explanation

\$ 19,114.55 R & B # 1 (ROCK) \$ 19,114.55 R & B # 2 (ROCK) \$ 23,269.88 R & B # 3 (ROCK) \$ 21,607.76 R & B # 4 (ROCK) \$ 165.60 AGING LIVINGSTON \$ 260.48 AGING LIVINGSTON \$ 2,700.00 JAIL INMATES \$ 52,117.80 R & B #1 \$ 976.90 SHERIFF DEPT

\$ 139,327.52

3

MO EMPLOYEE DEPT

WESTCOTT SR. LW

(1) WESTCOTT SR. LW

(2) JONATHAN T. R&B#3

TUCKER

(3) JOSHUA A R&B#3

HENDERSON

(4) HIRAM R&B#3

HENDERSON

(5) SHELBY R&B#3

CLAMON

(6) KRISTI CHARLENE SHERIFF

DUNN

(7) BRYAN JASON JAIL

SAINTES

(8)

DATE: JUNE 25, THROUGH JULY 8, 2003



RESOLUTION OF THE COMMISSIONERS COURT POLK COUNTY, TEXAS

WHEREAS, The Polk County Commissioners Court finds it in the best interest of the citizens of Polk County that an effective Crime Victim's Services Program be initiated; and

WHEREAS, Polk County Commissioners Court has authorized the Polk County Criminal District Attorney's Office to seek available grant funding administered by the Texas State Office of the Attorney General, Crime Victim Services Division.

WHEREAS, Polk County Commissioners Court has authorized the Polk County Criminal District Attorney's Office to apply for, accept, reject, alter, or terminate the Victim Coordinator and Liaison program grant.

WHEREAS, Polk County Commissioners Court will accept responsibility for the appropriate expenditure of all funds awarded pursuant to any such grant or award; and in the event of loss or misuse of the grant funds, the Polk County Commissioners Court assures that the funds will be returned to the Texas State Office of the Attorney General, Crime Victim Services Division.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that Polk County Commissioners Court approves submission of the grant application for the Victim Coordinator and Liaison Grant Program to the Texas State Office of the Attorney General, Crime Victim Services Division.

THIS the	8th	day of	July	, 2003.
Attest: Barbara M	iddleton	Dioto-	John P. Tho County Jud	H. Waeupsa ~
·		*	7	